SOLICITATION, OFFER,		1. SOLICITATION NUMBER		2. 1	TYPE OF SOLICITATIO		3. DATE ISSUED	PAGE OF PAGES
AND AWARD		0.6070.61.000.1.1		إل	SEALED BID	(IFB)		1
(Construction, Alteration, or Repair) 36C78619R0044				* NEGOTIATED	(RFP)			
IMPORTANT - The "offer" section on the revers	se must	be fully completed by offe	eror.					
4. CONTRACT NUMBER		5. REQUISITION/PURCHASE RE	EQUEST NU	UMBE	ΞR	6. PROJECT		
						926CM3	3009	
7. ISSUED BY Department of Veterans Affairs	CODE	36C786			OFFER TO	rans Affa	ire	
NCA Contracting Service			Department of Veterans Affairs NCA Contracting Service					
75 Barrett Heights Road, Suite 30) 9		75 Barrett Heights Road, Suite 309					
Stafford, VA 22556					rd, VA 22556	,		
9. FOR INFORMATION a. NAME				b	TELEPHONE NUMBEF	R (Include area	code) (NO COLLECT CALLS	;)
CALL: Tallula	h Slat				540-658-7211			
NOTE: In sealed bid solicitations "offer" and "o	fforor" n	SOLICI	TATION					
10. THE GOVERNMENT REQUIRES PERFORMANCE OF THI			TS (Title, id	identif	fving number, date)			
			10 (11.00, 10		yg			
The Department of Veterans Affairs N Design Build contract based on the T								
TAR Part 15 "Contracting by Negotiat								
The government intends to award with	out di	scussions, however;	the G	Gove	ernment reser	ves the	right to conduct	
discussions if the Contracting Offic	er lat	er determines them	to be	nec	cessary. Thi	s solici	tation contains	Phase I and
Phase II; only Phase I is requested sighly qualified Offerors. Technical								
part of the Phase I process. An orga								
The three (3) most highly qualified	propos	als will be selecte	d to p	part	cicipate in t	he Phase	II process.	
Description of work. The contractor	chall	provide all labor	matori	ن م ا د	tools on	inmont	and dosign-build	eorgicoe
escription of work: The contractor shall provide all labor, materials, tools, equipment, and design-build services ecessary for a design and construction project at the Washington Crossing National Cemetery and other additional								
asks in accordance with the SOW, sp as further defined by this Request f			erms a	ind	conditions d	escribed	herein other sp	ecific tasks
	nis is a 100% competitive set-aside for Service Disabled Veteran Owned Small Business (SDVOSB). The prime ontractor must also be registered in the Office of Small and Disadvantaged Business Utilization (OSDBU) Vendor							
Information Pages (VIP) at https://w	ww.vip	.VetBiz.gov, Vets 4	212 at	t ht	ttps://www.do	l.gov/ve	ts/vets4212.htm	and
System for Award Management (SAM) at	nttps	://www.sam.gov/SAM	at the	; t1	me of propos	al submi	ssion AND at tim	e or award.
PROJECT LOCATION: Washington Crossin	g Nati	onal Cemetery, loca	ted at	: 83	30 Highland R	oad, New	ton, Pennsylvani	a 18940.
MAICS: 236220 Size Standard: \$36.5								
as per VAAR 836.204, disclosure of t	he mag	nitude of this proj	ect is	; be	tween \$5,000	,000 and	\$10,000,000.	
ward will be made on a Best Value tare significantly more important tha			evalua	atic	on factors ot	her than	cost or price,	when combined,
The offeor shall include all Federal		-	in the	oi r	offer as ne	r FAR 52	229-4 The Cov	ernment shall
not issue any tax exemption certific		e, and rocar caxes	III CIIC	,11	offer, as pe	I IMC 52	.229 4. 1110 000	CIIMCIIC SHAII
11. The Contractor shall begin performance wit	hin	10 calendar days	and com	nple			calendar days after re	ceiving
award, inotice to proceed. This	perform	ance period is r	nandator	ry	negotiabl	e. (See <u>5</u>	2.211-10).
12a. THE CONTRACTOR MUST FURNISH ANY REQUIRED P	PERFORM	ANCE AND PAYMENT BONDS?					12b. CALENDAR DAYS	
(If "YES," indicate within how many calendar days after award in	n Item 12B.)					10	
L* YES NO							10	
13. ADDITIONAL SOLICITATION REQUIREMENTS:		200						00 DM FIGT
-		<u>Pri</u> copies to perform the w						JU PM EST
(hour) local time06-10-2019	_ ` ′	. If this is a sealed bid sol			•			a due
envelopes containing offers shall be marked b. An offer guarantee x is, is r	ea to sn not requ		auuress	5, U10	e soncitation num	ibei, lile da	ite and time offers are	uue.
	•		and claye	1000	incorporated in th	no colicitati	on in full tout or by rot	foronco
c. All offers are subject to the (1) work requir	ements	•			·		•	
d. Offers providing less than 60 considered and will be rejected.		calendar days for G	overnme	ent a	acceptance after t	ine date off	ers are due will not be	;

			OFF	ED (Must be	fully com	aloted by o	fforor)				
14. NAME AND AD	DRESS OF OFF	EROR (Includ				ully completed by offeror) 15. TELEPHONE NUMBER (Include area code)					
				-,			(,			
					16. REMI	TTANCE ADDI	RESS (Includ	e only if differen	t than Item 14	·.)	
CODE	F	ACILITY CODE	<u> </u>								
17. The offeror agree				an analified half	yu in atriat aga	ordonoo with t	ha tarma of the	a collected in a lift to	nio offer io		
accepted by the	e Government ir	n writing within		_ calendar days nsert any numbe	after the date	offers are due.	. (Insert	any number equ		er than	
AMOUNTS	Shall be	submitted i	n Phase	II only.							
18. The offeror agree	es to furnish an	y required perfo	ormance ar	nd payment bond	S.						
			19. AC	CKNOWLEDGME	NT OF AMEN	NDMENTS					
	(The offe	eror acknowledg		of amendments t			ber and date o	f each)			
AMENDMENT NUMBER											
DATE.											
20a. NAME AND TI (Type or print		N AUTHORIZE	ED TO SIG	N OFFER	20b. SIGNA	20b. SIGNATURE 20c. OFFER DATE					
			AW	ARD (To be	completed	by Govern	nment)				
22. AMOUNT				23. ACCOU	INTING AND A	APPROPRIATI	ION DATA				
24. SUBMIT INVOICE			١	ITEM	25. OTHE	R THAN FULL	AND OPEN C	COMPETITION F	PURSUANT T	0	
	unless otherwise	specified)				10 U.S.C. 2304(c)() 41 U.S.C. 3304(a) ()					
26. ADMINISTEREI	D BY		36C78	6	27. PAYM	IENT WILL BE	MADE BY				
Department of V National Cemeter Contracting Ser	ery Administ					http://www.tungsten-network.com/customer -campaigns/veterans-affairs/					
75 Barrett Heig Stafford VA 225		uite 309			PHONE:	1-877-752-0	900	FAX:			
	CO	NTRACTING	G OFFIC	ER WILL CO	MPLETE I	ΓΕΜ 28 OR	29 AS APP	PLICABLE			
28. NEGOTIATED AGREEMENT (Contractor is required to sign this document and return copies to issuing office.) Contractor agrees to furnish and deliver all items or perform all work requirements identified on this form and any continuation sheets for the consideration stated in this contract. The rights and obligations of the parties to this contract shall be governed by (a) this contract award, (b) the solicitation, and (c) the clauses, representations, certifications, and specifications incorporated by reference in or attached to this contract.		offer on th award cor solicitation	is solicitation is	s hereby accept contract, which r, and (b) this	uired to sign this oted as to the ite th consists of (a contract award.	ms listed. Th	nent				
30a. NAME AND TITLE OF CONTRACTOR OR PERSON AUTHORIZED TO SIGN (Type or print)			31a. NAM	E OF CONTRA	ACTING OFFI	CER (Type or	print)				
30b. SIGNATURE 30c. DATE			31b. UNIT	ED STATES (OF AMERICA		31c. AWA	RD DATE			
				BV.							

Table of Contents

PART I - THE SCHEDULE	1
SECTION A - SOLICITATION/CONTRACT FORM	1
A.1 SF 1442 SOLICITATION, OFFER, AND AWARD (Construction, Alteration, or Repair A.2 SF 1442 SOLICITATION, OFFER, AND AWARD (CONSTRUCTION, ALTERATION OR REPAIR)—BACK	N, 2
INSTRUCTIONS, CONDITIONS AND OTHER STATEMENTS TO BIDDERS/OFFERORS	5
A. INSTRUCTIONS, CONDITIONS AND OTHER STATEMENTS TO BIDDERS/OFFERORS	
B. INSTRUCTIONS FOR PROPOSAL SUBMISSION	
D. EVALUATION FACTORS	
2.2 52.222-5 CONSTRUCTION WAGE RATE REQUIREMENTS—SECONDARY SITE (THE WORK (MAY 2014)	
2.3 52.222-23 NOTICE OF REQUIREMENT FOR AFFIRMATIVE ACTION TO ENSURE EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY FOR CONSTRUCTION (FEB 1999)	20
2.4 52.233-2 SERVICE OF PROTEST (SEP 2006)	
2.6 52.252-1 SOLICITATION PROVISIONS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE (FEB 1998)	22
2.7 VAAR 852.228-72 ASSISTING SERVICE-DISABLED VETERAN-OWNED AND VETERAN-OWNED SMALL BUSINESSES IN OBTAINING BONDS (DEC 2009)	23
2.8 VAAR 852.233-70 PROTEST CONTENT/ALTERNATIVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION (OCT 2018)	
2.9 VAAR 852.233-71 ALTERNATE PROTEST PROCEDURE (OCT 2018)	
REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS	25
3.1 52.204-8 ANNUAL REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS (OCT 2018)	28
GENERAL CONDITIONS	
4.1 52.204-19 INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE OF REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS (DEC 2014)	ND ED 32 33
1984)	

	4.5 52.211-12 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES—CONSTRUCTION (INCLUDES TABLE FOR	
	SEPARATE PARTS OR STAGES) (SEPT 2000)	
	4.6 52.219-28 POST-AWARD SMALL BUSINESS PROGRAM REREPRESENTATION (JU	
	2013)	
	4.7 52.222-35 EQUAL OPPORTUNITY FOR VETERANS (OCT 2015)	
	4.8 52.222-40 NOTIFICATION OF EMPLOYEE RIGHTS UNDER THE NATIONAL LABOR.	
	RELATIONS ACT (DEC 2010)	
	4.9 SUPPLEMENTAL INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS	
	4.10 52.236-4 PHYSICAL DATA (APR 1984)	
	ALTERNATE II (APR 1984)	
	4.12 52.252-2 CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE (FEB 1998)	
	4.13 52.222-36 EQUAL OPPORTUNITY FOR WORKERS WITH DISABILITIES (JUL 201	
	4.13 32.222-30 EQUAL OFFORTONITT FOR WORKERS WITH DISABILITIES (JOE 201	_
	4.14 VAAR 852.219-10 VA NOTICE OF TOTAL SERVICE-DISABLED VETERAN-	71
	OWNED SMALL BUSINESS SET-ASIDE (JUL 2016)(DEVIATION)	43
	4.15 VAAR 852.219-74 LIMITATIONS ON SUBCONTRACTING—MONITORING AND	
	COMPLIANCE (JUL 2018)	
	4.16 VAAR 852.228-70 BOND PREMIUM ADJUSTMENT (JAN 2008)	
	4.17 VAAR 852.232-72 ELECTRONIC SUBMISSION OF PAYMENT REQUESTS (NOV	
	2018)	
	4.18 VAAR 852.236-71 SPECIFICATIONS AND DRAWINGS FOR CONSTRUCTION (A)	PR
	2019)	46
	4.19 VAAR 852.236-79 CONTRACTOR PRODUCTION REPORT (APR 2019)	47
	4.20 VAAR 852.236-80 SUBCONTRACTS AND WORK COORDINATION (APR 2019)	47
	4.21 VAAR 852.236-88 CONTRACT CHANGESSUPPLEMENT (JUL 2002)	48
	4.22 VAAR 852.242-70 GOVERNMENT CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT	
	ADMINISTRATION (APR 2019)	
	4.23 MANDATORY WRITTEN DISCLOSURES	
	4.24 IT CONTRACT SECURITY	51
DESIG	GN BUILD SPECIFICATIONS	73
	4.25 SCHEDULE OF PAYMENTS FOR DESIGN SERVICES	
	4.26 OWNERSHIP OF ORIGINAL DOCUMENTS	
	4.27 RETENTION OF REVIEW DOCUMENTS	
	4.28 CONTRACT DRAWINGS AND SPECIFICATIONS GOVERNMENT FURNISHED	, 13
	PLANNING INFORMATION	73
	4.29 COORDINATION WITH NATIONAL CEMETERY ADMINISTRATION	
	4.30 RESPONSIBILITY OF THE DESIGN-BUILD CONTRACTOR	
A TT A	CHMENTS	
ALIA		
	ATTACHMENT 1 - RELEASE OF CLAIMS	75

INSTRUCTIONS, CONDITIONS AND OTHER STATEMENTS TO BIDDERS/OFFERORS

A. INSTRUCTIONS, CONDITIONS AND OTHER STATEMENTS TO BIDDERS/OFFERORS

Set-Aside Solicitations Issued under the Veterans First Contracting Program

Contract Administration Data

Limitations on Subcontracting – Monitoring and Compliance

This solicitation includes VA Notice of Total Service-Disabled Veteran-Owned Small Business Set-Aside; VAAR 852.219-11, Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) 52.219-14, Limitations on Subcontracting. Accordingly, any contract resulting from this solicitation will include this clause.

The contractor is advised in performing contract administration functions, the CO may use the services of a support contractor(s) retained by VA to assist in assessing the contractor's compliance with the limitations on subcontracting or percentage of work performance requirements specified in the clause. To that end, the support contractor(s) may require access to contractor's offices where the contractor's business records or other proprietary data are retained and to review such business records regarding the contractor's compliance with this requirement. All support contractors conducting this review on behalf of VA will be required to sign an "Information Protection and Non-Disclosure and Disclosure of Conflicts of Interest Agreement" to ensure the contractor's business records or other proprietary data reviewed or obtained in the course of assisting the CO in assessing the contractor for compliance are protected to ensure information or data is not improperly disclosed or other impropriety occurs. Furthermore, if VA determines any services the support contractor(s) will perform in assessing compliance are advisory and assistance services as defined in FAR 2.101, Definitions, the support contractor(s) must also enter into an agreement with the contractor to protect proprietary information as required by FAR 9.505-4, Obtaining access to proprietary information, paragraph (b). The contractor is required to cooperate fully and make available any records as may be required to enable the CO to assess the contractor's compliance with the limitations on subcontracting or percentage of work performance requirement.

B. INSTRUCTIONS FOR PROPOSAL SUBMISSION

PROPOSAL PREPARATION INSTRUCTIONS

NOTE: DO NOT SUBMIT PHASE-II WITH PHASE I. ONLY THE MOST THE THREE MOST HIGHLY QUALIFIED OFFERORS WILL BE INVITED TO SUBMIT A PHASE II PROPOSAL.

ALL PROPOSAL PREPARATION COSTS WILL BE THE SOLE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE OFFEROR. THE GOVERNMENT WILL NOT REIMBURSE ANY FIRM FOR THEIR PROPOSAL PREPARATION COSTS.

B. 1 Date, Time & Place of Submission

Phase I proposals must be submitted via the Department of Veterans Affairs eCMS Vendor Portal at https://www.vendorportal.ecms.va.gov by 6/10/2019 4:00 PM EST.

Request for Information (RFI) shall be submitted via the Vendor Portal NO later than May 30, 2019.

All Interested Offerors must be registered with the Department of Veterans Affairs eCMS Vendor Portal at https://www.vendorportal.ecms.va.gov. Offerors who require registration shall proceed to the Vendor Portal's Login section and shall click on Request a user account to register. In the event an Offeror is unable to submit a proposal through the vendor portal domain, prior to the proposal closing date, contact the VAAS helpdesk at 1-877-634-3739, or via email at VA.Acquisition.Systems@va.gov. If an Offeror is still having difficulties in submitting a proposal via the Vendor Portal the Contracting Officer may accept an Offeror's proposal via email under the following circumstances:

- 1. Offeror must provide evidence that an email discussions or verbal discussion with the VAAS helpdesk could not resolve registration issues.
- 2. Proposal submitted must meet the time constraints as set forth in the solicitation.

Proposals submitted via email without set requirements will not be accepted and will be considered to be nonresponsive. Late or incomplete Proposals will also be considered to be nonresponsive.

B.2 Submission Format

Phase I proposals will be accepted and evaluated for possible advancement to Phase II. Submitted proposals that do not meet the following instructions may be determined to be nonresponsive and not considered for an award. Proposals shall contain all applicable information as required by the solicitation.

B 3. Written Submission

(a) Number of Copies - Offerors shall submit original and four (4) copies of their proposal.

- (b) Text Text shall be at least single spaced, on 8 1/2 x 11 inch paper, with a minimum one-half inch margin all around. Pages shall be numbered consecutively. Printing double-sided is encouraged but each printed side will count as a single page towards the total sheet count limitation for the respective section. No foldout pages shall be used except for drawings as described in (c) below. Pages submitted in excess of the page limitations stated throughout this document will not be evaluated.
- (c) Drawings Drawings will be submitted as full size (30" x 40" maximum) hardcopy sheets and may be reduced and bound into the response booklet without being counted as sheets.
- (d) Font Size Print shall be of a minimum 12-point font size or a maximum 10 characters per inch (10-pitch, pica) spacing. Bolding, underlining, and italics may be used to identify topic demarcations or points of emphasis. Graphic presentations, including tables, while not subject to the same font size and spacing requirements, shall have spacing and text that is easily readable.
- (e) Bounding/Binder Proposals shall be spiral bound (no 3-ring binders). The cover or title sheet for each binder shall include identification information that contains at a minimum the solicitation number, contractor name and telephone number, and volume number.
- (f) The technical proposal shall be a maximum 60 pages except as noted below. Cover pages, index pages, and PPQ's do not count towards page limitations. The Government will not review any information that exceeds the page limitation, including attachments, enclosures, charts, etc. For instance, if the total page limitation is 10 pages, the Government will only review 10 pages. Information submitted on the 11th page and beyond will not be reviewed.
- (g) All volumes of the proposals will be identified with the following information:
 - 1) Solicitation Number
 - 2) Solicitation Title
 - 3) Contractor Name, DUNS number, and contact information
 - 4) Volume Title (Technical Proposal)
- (h) The first page of the Technical proposal shall include the information identified in FAR provision 52.215-1 paragraph (c)(2). Paragraph (c)(2)(iii) is modified to read "A statement specifying the extent of agreement with all terms, conditions and provisions included in the solicitation." This statement should be placed on the first page of the Technical Proposal with the contact information.

B. 4 Proposal Format and Content:

This section of the RFP provides general guidance for preparing as well as specific instructions on the format of the proposal. The proposal shall consist of three (3) physically separate and detachable submissions as follows:

Part I- Technical Capability (Factors 1 - 2)

Part II – Past Performance Information (Factor 3)

Part III – Price Proposal (only for Phase II)

Part I- TECHNICAL PROPOSAL: Submit technical proposal in a format which clearly addresses each of the evaluation factors. Each factor is limited to a maximum of 5 pages for each factor, single spaced with a font size no less than 12 with one-inch margins on all four edges of each sheet of 8 1/2" x 11" paper except for any reproduced pages.

Part II- PAST PERFORMANCE INFORMATION: Offeror shall submit no more than five (5) completed Past Performance Questionnaires.

Part III- PRICE PROPOSAL: (only for Phase II)

- (a) Complete the Standard Form 1442 Blocks 19 and 20 a, b, and c. In doing so, the Offeror accedes to the contract terms and conditions as written in the RFP. All sections of the RFP, excluding Representations and Certifications, Instruction to Offerors and Evaluation Procedures constitute the contract.
- (b) Price Schedule Insert proposed pricing into attached bid schedule; pricing must be provided for all line items as applicable.
- (c) Representations and Certifications Complete the necessary fill-ins and certifications in ALL required sections. The Representations and Certifications sections shall be returned in their entirety. For other sections, Offerors shall submit only those pages that require a fill-in.
- (d) Acknowledge any and all amendments.

B. 5 Electronic Submission

In addition to the paper copies identified above, the Offeror shall submit all proposal information in electronic format (CD). Text and graphics portions of the electronic copies shall be in a format readable by Microsoft (MS) Office 2000 or higher, MS Word 2000 or higher. Data submitted in spreadsheet format shall be readable by MS Office 2000 higher, MS Excel 2000 higher. Drawings shall be in PDF format. In case of conflict between the paper copy and the electronic copy of the proposals submitted, the paper copy shall take precedence.

C. BASIS OF AWARD

Award will be made using the trade- off method where all evaluation factors other than cost or price, when combined, are significantly more important than cost or price. The Government intends to award without discussions however reserves the right to conduct discussions if the Contracting Officer determines them to be necessary.

D. EVALUATION FACTORS

Technical Proposal Requirements. The proposal shall address the following evaluation factors during a 2-phase procurement process for Design Build.

Phase 1

Individual Evaluation:

Phase 1 solicitation will be published for a period of 30 calendar days requesting interested parties to submit a proposal that contains their proposal addressing Phase 1 technical evaluation requirements for Technical Approach, Technical Qualifications, and Past Performance (Customer Satisfaction). Price or cost is not an evaluation factor for Phase 1 evaluations. Upon receipt of Phase 1 solicitation proposals from the Offerors, each Source Selection Evaluation Board (SSEB) voting member will complete an individual evaluation of each proposal and provide a recommendation on ranking the offers from best qualified to least qualified. Only the top three (3) ranking Offerors will be selected to submit Phase 2 proposals. For Phase 1, each evaluation factor is equal in importance. The Phase 1 evaluation will be conducted using the following factors:

Factor 1: Technical Approach: Design/Build Narrative: Proposals shall be evaluated based on the overall description of the design-build process from notice to proceed to project completion which shall include all stages of the contract including but not limited to: survey work, design submittal milestones, construction milestones, and closeout of the project. The VA NCA SSEB is looking for a play by play description for each phase of the design-build process. A complete and comprehensive narrative will receive a higher rating.

Factor 2: Technical Qualifications: The capability of the Design/Build team to perform on this contract will be evaluated per recent corporate specialized experience working on design-build contracts for projects of comparable size, complexity, and scope within the last ten (10) years.* Include the following information for only 5 of the most relevant projects on the past project work sheet attached herewith;

- Project title, location and contracting method (design build, design bid build, etc.)
- Project description including the building use.
- Project owner's contact person name and telephone number.
- Project start and completion dates (original vs. actual) for each project, explain reason for increase in schedule if applicable.
- Project cost (original vs. actual), for each project, explain reason for increase in cost if applicable.

*Comparable size, complexity, and scope are defined as follows: Comparable size is defined as the dollar value of the past contracts as compared to the dollar value of this contract (are they comparable in cost,); Complexity is defined as the variety and number of different trades working on past projects as compared to the trades involved for this project, such as but not limited to; site survey, site investigation, utility work, paving, concrete, masonry, carpentry, landscaping, irrigation, etc. Scope is defined as having the same work products as required for this projects' scope of work as applicable such as: site survey work, site utility work, earthwork, roads/parking, paving, crypts, columbaria, administrative office buildings, vehicle maintenance buildings, landscaping, and irrigation systems.

Technical Evaluation Rating Scale for Factors 1 and 2

Rating	Description
Outstanding	Proposal meets requirements and indicates an exceptional approach and understanding
	of the requirements. Proposal has strengths and no weaknesses. Risk of unsuccessful
	performance is minimal.
Good	Proposal meets requirements and indicates a thorough approach and understanding of
	the requirements. Proposal contains strengths which outweigh any weaknesses. Risk of
	unsuccessful performance is low.
Acceptable	Proposal meets requirements and indicates an adequate approach and understanding of
	the requirements. Strengths and weaknesses are offsetting or will have little or no
	impact on contract performance. Risk of unsuccessful performance is moderate.
Marginal	Proposal does not clearly meet requirements and has not demonstrated an adequate
	approach and understanding of the requirements. The proposal has one or more
	weaknesses which are not offset by strengths. Risk of unsuccessful performance is
	high.
Unacceptable	Proposal does not meet requirements and contains one or more deficiencies. Proposal
	is un-awardable.

	Standard Definitions				
Strength	A strong attribute or quality of particular worth or utility; an inherent asset. Note: Simple adherence to the requirements or ability to meet a requirement is compliance but should not be listed as strength.				
Weakness	A flaw in the proposal that increases the risk of unsuccessful contract performance.				
Deficiency	A material failure of a proposal to meet a Government requirement or a combination of significant weaknesses in a proposal that increases the risk of unsuccessful contract performance to an unacceptable level.				

Factor 3: Past Performance (Customer Satisfaction) – Submit CPARS evaluations (final or interim) and/or Past Performance Questionnaire (PPQ) for not more than five (5) projects similar in scope and complexity to this scope of work. A PPQ should only be submitted if no CPARS exists. A PPQ form is attached herewith for distribution to former customers / clients.

Rating will be based on how well the contractor performed on the contracts and the relevancy of the projects, projects for which CPARS or PPQs are submitted and should be similar to this project in terms of complexity, cost, and contract type.

	Performance Confidence Assessments				
Rating	Description				
Substantial Confidence	Based on the offeror's recent/relevant performance record, the				
	Government has a high expectation that the Offeror will successfully				
	perform the required effort.				
Satisfactory Confidence	Based on the offeror's recent/relevant performance record, the				
	Government has a reasonable expectation that the Offeror will				
	successfully perform the required effort.				
Limited Confidence	Based on the offeror's recent/relevant performance record, the				
	Government has a low expectation that the Offeror will successfully				
	perform the required effort.				
No Confidence	Based on the offeror's recent/relevant performance record, the				
	Government has no expectation that the Offeror will be able to				
	successfully perform the required effort.				
Unknown Confidence	No recent/relevant performance record is available or the Offeror's				
(Neutral)	performance record is so sparse that no meaningful confidence				
	assessment rating can be reasonably assigned.				

P	hase	II :

Individual Evaluation:

In Phase II of this process, VA-NCA Contracting Officer will issue the solicitation to the three highest ranked Offerors from Phase I.

Phase II Technical Evaluation Factors (Proposal): Proposal evaluation for award will include both Phase I and Phase II Technical Evaluation ratings. These ratings, when combined, are significantly more important than cost or price. Phase II Evaluation Factors 1 thru 4 are equal in importance.

Evaluations will be based on the following evaluation factors:

Factor 1, Design and Construction Concept Narratives: Contractor's understanding of this project's scope shall be evaluated based on the Design and Construction narratives. Complete and comprehensive narratives will receive higher rating.

Design Narrative

Provide a design narrative that describes all the design elements/features included in this scope of work. Include information about survey work, materials and finishes to be used for the structures, utility systems, and identify any special considerations as applicable.

Construction Narrative

Provide a detailed construction narrative that describes phasing of the work as applicable: mobilization, staging, site preparation, utility work, erection of structures, irrigation and landscaping.

Factor 2, Management Approach: Shall be evaluated based on Project Delivery Philosophy, Organizational Chart and Narratives, Quality Assurance / Quality Control Plan.

<u>Project Delivery Philosophy – Include a narrative concerning:</u>

Methods for Successful Partnering: Communication and Conflict Resolution

Project Organizational Chart and Narrative

Provide Organizational Chart; identify all key personnel listed in Factor 3 on the Organizational Chart, include title/role and name.

Provide Narrative that clearly describes the prime contracting firm (or firms if a joint venture) and individuals as well as the roles and responsibilities of individuals proposed as sub-consultants and sub-contractors.

Provide a list of all sub-consultants and all proposed sub-contractors; include web site address for each.

Quality Control Plans

Provide a Quality Control Plan for the design phase of the project.

Provide a Quality Control Plan for the construction phase of the project.

Factor 3, Key Personnel: Key Personnel shall be evaluated based on relevant experience on past projects of comparable size, complexity and scope, key personnel must have at least 5 years of experience doing design and/or construction work. Job related licenses/registrations/certifications for key staff will improve overall evaluation rating. Key staff professional licensing in the state of Pennsylvania will result in higher evaluation rating.

Biographical data shall include the following:

- Name of individual.
- Company employed by.
- Company position title.
- Years with the company.
- Describe work experience with 3 projects that were of comparable size, complexity, and scope to this scope of work.
- Position that the individual will hold in regard to this contract/project team.
- What percentage of the individual's time would be committed to the project during design and/or construction phase, specify which phase.
- List current and active job-related professional licenses/registrations/certifications (provide state and number.)
- Supply biographical data for **only** the following key personnel that will be assigned to this project (Note if one particular individual is proposed for more than one of the following positions, list that individual for each key position they will be filling):
- Prime Contractor's Design-Build Project Manager who will manage the prime's staff and all subconsultants.
- Design Project Manager who will manage the design effort for this contract.
- Engineering Project Manager who will manage the engineering team for this contract.
- Construction Project Manager who will manage construction and sub-contractors on site during construction.
- Architect
- Structural Engineer

- Landscape Architect
- Mechanical Engineer
- Electrical Engineer
- Plumbing Engineer
- Irrigation Specialist
- Construction Field Representative/Superintendent.

Factor 4: Technical Solution for performance schedule: Provide project design and construction schedule. The Contractor's understanding of project specific schedule parameters shall be evaluated. A complete and comprehensive schedule that includes design submission milestones and detailed construction task milestones per construction specifications institute (CSI) division will receive a higher rating.

<u>Project Progress Schedule</u> - The progress schedule will be in a time scaled bar graph format. The horizontal axis will be scaled for time beginning with the Notice to Proceed and concluding with contract completion. The vertical axis will show the milestones and major portions of the contract work. All schedule items will show a start date and a completion date. The detailed schedule will indicate specific tasks with dates for each step of the process including:

<u>Design Period:</u> Include pre-design site survey work, each design/construction document submittal milestone, and indicate government review periods. State all assumptions.

<u>Construction Period:</u> Include permitting as applicable, mobilization, site prep, staging, <u>long lead items</u>, start and completion of construction scope items, etc. State all assumptions.

<u>Narrative of Schedule Parameters:</u> Provide written commitment as to the time frame for project completion. Specify how much allowance has been made for anticipated weather delays and potential delays due to cemetery operations and events. State all assumptions.

Factor 5: Price: Price is evaluated based on the Offeror's total proposed price being complete, reasonable, and realistic given the proposed technical approach.

Rating	Description			
Outstanding	Proposal meets requirements and indicates an exceptional approach and			
	understanding of the requirements. Proposal has strengths and no weaknesses. Risk of unsuccessful performance is minimal.			
Good	Proposal meets requirements and indicates a thorough approach and understanding of the requirements. Proposal contains strengths which outweigh any weaknesses. Risk of unsuccessful performance is low.			
Acceptable	Proposal meets requirements and indicates an adequate			
	approach and understanding of the requirements. Strengths and weaknesses are			
	Setting or will have little or no impact on contract performance. Risk of			
	unsuccessful performance is moderate.			
Marginal	Proposal does not clearly meet requirements and has not demonstrated an adequate			
	approach and understanding of the requirements. The proposal has one or more			
	weaknesses which are not offset by strengths. Risk of unsuccessful performance is			
	high.			
Unacceptable	Proposal does not meet requirements and contains one or more deficiencies. Proposal			
	is un-awardable.			

	Standard Definitions
Strength	A strong attribute or quality of particular worth or utility; an inherent asset. Note: Simple adherence to the requirements or ability to meet a requirement is compliance but should not be listed as strength and associated benefits to NCA.
Weakness	A flaw in the proposal that increases the risk of unsuccessful contract performance and associated risks to NCA.
Deficiency	A material failure of a proposal to meet a Government requirement or a combination of significant weaknesses in a proposal that increases the risk of unsuccessful contract performance to an unacceptable level or omission of required information.

NCA PASTPERFORMANCE QUESTIONNAIRE

A. Name/Address of Contractor

Company Name: Click here to enter text. Division Name: Click here to enter text. Address: Click here to enter text.

> Click here to enter text. Click here to enter text.

Click here to enter text. CAGE Code:

DUNS Number: Click here to enter text.

NAICS Code: Click here to enter text.

B. Work Performance

Contract Percent Complete: Click here to enter text.

C. Contract information

Contract Number: Click here to enter text. Contracting Agency: Click here to enter text. Responsible Officer: Click here to enter text. Phone Number: Click here to enter text. Location of Work: Click here to enter text.

Award Date: date Effective Date: date

Completion Date: date

Estimated/Actual Completion Date: date Awarded Value: \$Click here to enter text. Current Contract Dollar Value: \$ Click here to

enter text.

D. Key Subcontractors and Effort Performed

1. Name

2. Name

3. Name

4. Name

5. Name

Phone# xxx-xxx Role: Click here to enter

text.

Phone# xxx-xxxx Role: Click here to

enter text.

Phone# xxx-xxxx Role: Click here to

enter text.

Phone# xxx-xxxx Role: Click here to

enter text.

Phone# xxx-xxxx Role: Click here to enter

text.

Project Number: Click here to enter text. Contract Effort Description: Click here to enter text.

Small Business Utilization (%): Click here to enter text.

Project Title: Click here to enter text.

Evaluation Areas	Rating
Quality:	Click here to enter text.
Schedule:	Click here to enter text.
Cost Control:	Click here to enter text.
Management:	Click here to enter text.
Utilization of Small Business:	Click here to enter text.

Regulatory Compliance:	Click here to enter text.
Other Areas:	Click here to enter text.
(1):	Click here to enter text.
(2):	Click here to enter text.
(3):	Click here to enter text.

E. Assessing Official Comments:

Additional/Other:

Click here to enter text.

Recommendation:

Click here to enter text.

F. Name and Title of Assessing Official:

Name: Click here to enter text. Phone Number: xxx-xxxx

Title: Click here to enter text. Email Address: Click here to enter text.

Organization: Click here to enter text. Date: date

	ADJECTIVE RATING GU		
Rating (E) Exceptional	Performance meets contractual requirements and exceeds many to the Government/Owner's benefit. The contractual performance of the element or sub-element being assessed was accomplished with few minor problems for which corrective actions taken by the contractor was highly effective.	Note An Exceptional rating is appropriate when the Contractor successfully performed multiple significant events that were of benefit to the Government/Owner. A singular benefit, however, could be of such magnitude that it alone constitutes an Exceptional rating. Also, there should have been NO significant weaknesses identified.	
VG) Very Good	Performance meets contractual requirements and exceeds some to the Government Owner's benefit. The contractual performance of the element or subelement being assessed was accomplished with some minor problems for which corrective actions taken by the contractor were effective.	A Very Good rating is appropriate when the Contractor successfully performed a significant event that was a benefit to the Government/Owner. There should have been no significant weaknesses identified.	
S) Satisfactory	Performance meets minimum contractual requirements. The contractual performance of the element or sub-element contains some minor problems for which corrective actions taken by the contractor appear or were satisfactory.	A Satisfactory rating is appropriate when there were only minor problems, or major problems that the contractor recovered from without impact to the contract. There should have been NO significant weaknesses identified. Per DOD policy, a fundamental principle of assigning ratings is that contractors will not be assessed a rating lower than Satisfactory solely for not performing beyond the requirements of the contract.	
M) Marginal	Performance does not meet some contractual requirements. The contractual performance of the element or sub-element being assessed reflects a serious problem for which the contractor has not yet identified corrective actions. The contractor's proposed actions appear only marginally effective or were not fully implemented.	A Marginal is appropriate when a significant event occurred that the contractor had trouble overcoming which impacted the Government/Owner.	
Performance does not meet most contractual requirements and recovery is not likely in a timely manner. The contractual performance of the element or sub-element contains serious problem(s) for which the contractor's corrective actions appear or were ineffective.		An Unsatisfactory rating is appropriate when multiple significant events occurred that the contractor had trouble overcoming and which impacted the Government/Owner. A singular problem, however, could be of such serious magnitude that it alone constitutes an unsatisfactory rating.	
N) Not Applicable	No information or did not apply to your contract	Ra Rating will be neither positive nor negative.	

2.1 52.216-1 TYPE OF CONTRACT (APR 1984)

The Government contemplates award of a Firm-Fixed-Price contract resulting from this solicitation.

(End of Provision)

2.2 52.222-5 CONSTRUCTION WAGE RATE REQUIREMENTS— SECONDARY SITE OF THE WORK (MAY 2014)

- (a)(1) The offeror shall notify the Government if the offeror intends to perform work at any secondary site of the work, as defined in paragraph (a)(1)(ii) of the FAR clause at 52.222-6, Construction Wage Rate Requirements, of this solicitation.
- (2) If the offeror is unsure if a planned work site satisfies the criteria for a secondary site of the work, the offeror shall request a determination from the Contracting Officer.
- (b)(1) If the wage determination provided by the Government for work at the primary site of the work is not applicable to the secondary site of the work, the offeror shall request a wage determination from the Contracting Officer.
- (2) The due date for receipt of offers will not be extended as a result of an offeror's request for a wage determination for a secondary site of the work.

(End of Provision)

2.3 52.222-23 NOTICE OF REQUIREMENT FOR AFFIRMATIVE ACTION TO ENSURE EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY FOR CONSTRUCTION (FEB 1999)

- (a) The offeror's attention is called to the Equal Opportunity clause and the Affirmative Action Compliance Requirements for Construction clause of this solicitation.
- (b) The goals for minority and female participation, expressed in percentage terms for the Contractor's aggregate workforce in each trade on all construction work in the covered area, are as follows:

Goals for minority participation for each trade	Goals for female participation for each trade
17.3 %	6.9 %

These goals are applicable to all the Contractor's construction work performed in the covered area. If the Contractor performs construction work in a geographical area located outside of the covered area, the Contractor shall apply the goals established for the geographical area where the work is actually performed. Goals are published periodically in the Federal Register in notice form, and these notices may be obtained from any Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs office.

(c) The Contractor's compliance with Executive Order 11246, as amended, and the regulations in 41 CFR 60-4 shall be based on (1) its implementation of the Equal Opportunity clause, (2) specific affirmative action obligations required by the clause entitled "Affirmative Action Compliance Requirements for Construction," and (3) its efforts to meet the goals. The hours of minority and female employment and training must be substantially uniform throughout the length of the contract, and in each trade. The Contractor shall make a good faith effort to employ minorities and women evenly on each of

its projects. The transfer of minority or female employees or trainees from Contractor to Contractor, or from project to project, for the sole purpose of meeting the Contractor's goals shall be a violation of the contract, Executive Order 11246, as amended, and the regulations in 41 CFR 60-4. Compliance with the goals will be measured against the total work hours performed.

- (d) The Contractor shall provide written notification to the Deputy Assistant Secretary for Federal Contract Compliance, U.S. Department of Labor, within 10 working days following award of any construction subcontract in excess of \$10,000 at any tier for construction work under the contract resulting from this solicitation. The notification shall list the—
 - (1) Name, address, and telephone number of the subcontractor;
 - (2) Employer's identification number of the subcontractor;
 - (3) Estimated dollar amount of the subcontract;
 - (4) Estimated starting and completion dates of the subcontract; and
 - (5) Geographical area in which the subcontract is to be performed.
- (e) As used in this Notice, and in any contract resulting from this solicitation, the "covered area" is Bucks County, PA

(End of Provision)

2.4 52.233-2 SERVICE OF PROTEST (SEP 2006)

Protests, as defined in section 33.101 of the Federal Acquisition Regulation, that are filed directly with an agency, and copies of any protests that are filed with the Government Accountability Office (GAO), shall be served on the Contracting Officer (addressed as follows) by obtaining written and dated acknowledgment of receipt from:

Tallulah Slater

Hand-Carried Address:

Department of Veterans Affairs

NCA Contracting Service 75 Barrett Heights Road, Suite 309 Stafford, VA 22556

Mailing Address:

Department of Veterans Affairs

NCA Contracting Service 75 Barrett Heights Road, Suite 309 Stafford, VA 22556 (b) The copy of any protest shall be received in the office designated above within one day of filing a protest with the GAO.

(End of Provision)

2.5 52.236-27 SITE VISIT (CONSTRUCTION) (FEB 1995) ALTERNATE I (FEB 1995)

- (a) The clauses at 52.236-2, Differing Site Conditions, and 52.236-3, Site Investigations and Conditions Affecting the Work, will be included in any contract awarded as a result of this solicitation. Accordingly, offerors or quoters are urged and expected to inspect the site where the work will be performed.
- (b) An organized site visit has been scheduled for—Thursday: May 23, 2019 @ 1:00PM EST
- (c) Participants will meet at—

Washington Crossing National Cemetery 830 Highland Road, Newton, Pennsylvania 18940

(End of Provision)

2.6 52.252-1 SOLICITATION PROVISIONS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE (FEB 1998)

This solicitation incorporates one or more solicitation provisions by reference, with the same force and effect as if they were given in full text. Upon request, the Contracting Officer will make their full text available. The offeror is cautioned that the listed provisions may include blocks that must be completed by the offeror and submitted with its quotation or offer. In lieu of submitting the full text of those provisions, the offeror may identify the provision by paragraph identifier and provide the appropriate information with its quotation or offer. Also, the full text of a solicitation provision may be accessed electronically at this/these address(es):

http://www.acquisition.gov/far/index.html http://www.va.gov/oal/library/vaar/

(End of Provision)

<u>FAR</u>	<u>Title</u>	Date
<u>Number</u>		
52.204-7	SYSTEM FOR AWARD MANAGEMENT	OCT 2018
52.204-16	COMMERCIAL AND GOVERNMENT ENTITY CODE	JUL 2016
	REPORTING	
52.204-22	ALTERNATIVE LINE ITEM PROPOSAL	JAN 2017
52.215-1	INSTRUCTIONS TO OFFERORS—COMPETITIVE	JAN 2017
	ACQUISITION	
52.236-28	PREPARATION OF PROPOSALS—CONSTRUCTION	OCT 1997

2.7 VAAR 852.228-72 ASSISTING SERVICE-DISABLED VETERAN-OWNED AND VETERAN-OWNED SMALL BUSINESSES IN OBTAINING BONDS (DEC 2009)

Prime contractors are encouraged to assist service-disabled veteran-owned and veteran-owned small business potential subcontractors in obtaining bonding, when required. Mentor firms are encouraged to assist protégé firms under VA's Mentor-Protégé Program in obtaining acceptable bid, payment, and performance bonds, when required, as a prime contractor under a solicitation or contract and in obtaining any required bonds under subcontracts.

(End of Clause)

2.8 VAAR 852.233-70 PROTEST CONTENT/ALTERNATIVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION (OCT 2018)

- (a) Any protest filed by an interested party shall—
- (1) Include the name, address, fax number, email and telephone number of the protester;
- (2) Identify the solicitation and/or contract number;
- (3) Include an original signed by the protester or the protester's representative and at least one copy;
- (4) Set forth a detailed statement of the legal and factual grounds of the protest, including a description of resulting prejudice to the protester, and provide copies of relevant documents;
 - (5) Specifically request a ruling of the individual upon whom the protest is served;
 - (6) State the form of relief requested; and
 - (7) Provide all information establishing the timeliness of the protest.
- (b) Failure to comply with the above may result in dismissal of the protest without further consideration.
- (c) Bidders/offerors and Contracting Officers are encouraged to use alternative dispute resolution (ADR) procedures to resolve protests at any stage in the protest process. If ADR is used, the Department of Veterans Affairs will not furnish any documentation in an ADR proceeding beyond what is allowed by the Federal Acquisition Regulation.

(End of Provision)

2.9 VAAR 852.233-71 ALTERNATE PROTEST PROCEDURE (OCT 2018)

- (a) As an alternative to filing a protest with the Contracting Officer, an interested party may file a protest by mail or electronically with: Executive Director, Office of Acquisition and Logistics, Risk Management and Compliance Service (003A2C), Department of Veterans Affairs, 810 Vermont Avenue NW, Washington, DC 20420 or Email: *EDProtests@va.gov*.
- (b) The protest will not be considered if the interested party has a protest on the same or similar issue(s) pending with the Contracting Officer.

(End of Provision)

PLEASE NOTE: The correct mailing information for filing alternate protests is as follows:

Deputy Assistant Secretary for Acquisition and Logistics, Risk Management Team, Department of Veterans Affairs 810 Vermont Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20420

Or for solicitations issued by the Office of Construction and Facilities Management:

Director, Office of Construction and Facilities Management 811 Vermont Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20420

2.10 PARTNERING

- (a) In order to most effectively accomplish this contract, the Government proposes to form a cohesive partnership with the Contractor and its subcontractors. This partnership would strive to draw on the strengths of each organization in an effort to achieve a quality project, done right the first time, within the budget and on schedule.
- (b) This partnership will be totally voluntary. The focus of partnering is to build cooperative relationships with the private sector and avoid or minimize disputes and to nurture a more collaborative ethic characterized by trust, cooperation and teamwork. Partnering is defined as the creation of a relationship between the owner and contractor that promotes mutual and beneficial goals. It is a non-contractual, but formally structured agreement between the parties. The ultimate goal is the elimination of the "us" versus "them" thinking, and formation of a "we" mentality for the benefit of the project.
- (c) Any cost associated with effectuating this partnership will be agreed to by both parties and will be shared equally with no change in contract price.

REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS

3.1 52.204-8 ANNUAL REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS (OCT 2018)

- (a)(1) The North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) code for this acquisition is 237990.
- (2) The small business size standard is \$27.5 Million.
- (3) The small business size standard for a concern which submits an offer in its own name, other than on a construction or service contract, but which proposes to furnish a product which it did not itself manufacture, is 500 employees.
- (b)(1) If the provision at 52.204-7, System for Award Management, is included in this solicitation, paragraph (d) of this provision applies.
- (2) If the provision at 52.204–7, System for Award Management, is not included in this solicitation, and the Offeror has an active registration in the System for Award Management (SAM), the Offeror may choose to use paragraph (d) of this provision instead of completing the corresponding individual representations and certifications in the solicitation. The Offeror shall indicate which option applies by checking one of the following boxes:
 - [] (i) Paragraph (d) applies.
- [] (ii) Paragraph (d) does not apply and the offeror has completed the individual representations and certifications in the solicitation.
- (c)(1) The following representations or certifications in SAM are applicable to this solicitation as indicated:
- (i) 52.203-2, Certificate of Independent Price Determination. This provision applies to solicitations when a firm-fixed-price contract or fixed-price contract with economic price adjustment is contemplated, unless—
 - (A) The acquisition is to be made under the simplified acquisition procedures in Part 13;
 - (B) The solicitation is a request for technical proposals under two-step sealed bidding procedures; or
 - (C) The solicitation is for utility services for which rates are set by law or regulation.
- (ii) 52.203-11, Certification and Disclosure Regarding Payments to Influence Certain Federal Transactions. This provision applies to solicitations expected to exceed \$150,000.
- (iii) 52.203-18, Prohibition on Contracting with Entities that Require Certain Internal Confidentiality Agreements or Statements—Representation. This provision applies to all solicitations.
- (iv) 52.204-3, Taxpayer Identification. This provision applies to solicitations that do not include the provision at 52.204-7, System for Award Management.

- (v) 52.204-5, Women-Owned Business (Other Than Small Business). This provision applies to solicitations that—
 - (A) Are not set aside for small business concerns;
 - (B) Exceed the simplified acquisition threshold; and
 - (C) Are for contracts that will be performed in the United States or its outlying areas.
 - (vi) 52.209-2, Prohibition on Contracting with Inverted Domestic Corporations—Representation.
- (vii) 52.209-5, Certification Regarding Responsibility Matters. This provision applies to solicitations where the contract value is expected to exceed the simplified acquisition threshold.
- (viii) 52.209-11, Representation by Corporations Regarding Delinquent Tax Liability or a Felony Conviction under any Federal Law. This provision applies to all solicitations.
- (ix) 52.214-14, Place of Performance—Sealed Bidding. This provision applies to invitations for bids except those in which the place of performance is specified by the Government.
- (x) 52.215-6, Place of Performance. This provision applies to solicitations unless the place of performance is specified by the Government.
- (xi) 52.219-1, Small Business Program Representations (Basic & Alternate I). This provision applies to solicitations when the contract will be performed in the United States or its outlying areas.
- (A) The basic provision applies when the solicitations are issued by other than DoD, NASA, and the Coast Guard.
- (B) The provision with its Alternate I applies to solicitations issued by DoD, NASA, or the Coast Guard.
- (xii) 52.219-2, Equal Low Bids. This provision applies to solicitations when contracting by sealed bidding and the contract will be performed in the United States or its outlying areas.
- (xiii) 52.222-22, Previous Contracts and Compliance Reports. This provision applies to solicitations that include the clause at 52.222-26, Equal Opportunity.
- (xiv) 52.222-25, Affirmative Action Compliance. This provision applies to solicitations, other than those for construction, when the solicitation includes the clause at 52.222-26, Equal Opportunity.
- (xv) 52.222-38, Compliance with Veterans' Employment Reporting Requirements. This provision applies to solicitations when it is anticipated the contract award will exceed the simplified acquisition threshold and the contract is not for acquisition of commercial items.
- (xvi) 52.223-1, Biobased Product Certification. This provision applies to solicitations that require the delivery or specify the use of USDA-designated items; or include the clause at 52.223-2, Affirmative Procurement of Biobased Products Under Service and Construction Contracts.
- (xvii) 52.223-4, Recovered Material Certification. This provision applies to solicitations that are for, or specify the use of, EPA-designated items.

- (xviii) 52.223-22, Public Disclosure of Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Reduction Goals-Representation. This provision applies to solicitations that include the clause at 52.204-7.)
- (xix) 52.225-2, Buy American Certificate. This provision applies to solicitations containing the clause at 52.225-1.
- (xx) 52.225-4, Buy American—Free Trade Agreements—Israeli Trade Act Certificate. (Basic, Alternates I, II, and III.) This provision applies to solicitations containing the clause at 52.225-3.
 - (A) If the acquisition value is less than \$25,000, the basic provision applies.
- (B) If the acquisition value is \$25,000 or more but is less than \$50,000, the provision with its Alternate I applies.
- (C) If the acquisition value is \$50,000 or more but is less than \$80,317, the provision with its Alternate II applies.
- (D) If the acquisition value is \$80,317 or more but is less than \$100,000, the provision with its Alternate III applies.
- (xxi) 52.225-6, Trade Agreements Certificate. This provision applies to solicitations containing the clause at 52.225-5.
- (xxii) 52.225-20, Prohibition on Conducting Restricted Business Operations in Sudan—Certification. This provision applies to all solicitations.
- (xxiii) 52.225-25, Prohibition on Contracting with Entities Engaging in Certain Activities or Transactions Relating to Iran—Representation and Certifications. This provision applies to all solicitations.
- (xxiv) 52.226-2, Historically Black College or University and Minority Institution Representation. This provision applies to solicitations for research, studies, supplies, or services of the type normally acquired from higher educational institutions.
- (A) Solicitations for research, studies, supplies, or services of the type normally acquired from higher educational institutions; and
- (B) For DoD, NASA, and Coast Guard acquisitions, solicitations that contain the clause at 52.219-23, Notice of Price Evaluation Adjustment for Small Disadvantaged Business Concerns.
- (2) The following representations or certifications are applicable as indicated by the Contracting Officer:
 - [X](i) 52.204-17, Ownership or Control of Offeror.
 - [X](ii) 52.204-20, Predecessor of Offeror.
 - [](iii) 52.222-18, Certification Regarding Knowledge of Child Labor for Listed End Products.
- [](iv) 52.222-48, Exemption from Application of the Service Contract Labor Standards to Contracts for Maintenance, Calibration, or Repair of Certain Equipment—Certification.

- [](v) 52.222-52, Exemption from Application of the Service Contract Labor Standards to Contracts for Certain Services—Certification.
- [x](vi) 52.223-9, with its Alternate I, Estimate of Percentage of Recovered Material Content for EPA-Designated Products (Alternate I only).
 - [](vii) 52.227-6, Royalty Information.
 - [](A) Basic.
 - [](B) Alternate I.
 - [](viii) 52.227-15, Representation of Limited Rights Data and Restricted Computer Software.
- (d) The Offeror has completed the annual representations and certifications electronically in SAM accessed through https://www.sam.gov. After reviewing the SAM information, the Offeror verifies by submission of the offer that the representations and certifications currently posted electronically that apply to this solicitation as indicated in paragraph (c) of this provision have been entered or updated within the last 12 months, are current, accurate, complete, and applicable to this solicitation (including the business size standard applicable to the NAICS code referenced for this solicitation), as of the date of this offer and are incorporated in this offer by reference (see FAR 4.1201); except for the changes identified below [offeror to insert changes, identifying change by clause number, title, date]. These amended representation(s) and/or certification(s) are also incorporated in this offer and are current, accurate, and complete as of the date of this offer.

FAR Clause #	Title	Date	Change

Any changes provided by the offeror are applicable to this solicitation only, and do not result in an update to the representations and certifications posted on SAM.

(End of Provision)

3.2 52.209-7 INFORMATION REGARDING RESPONSIBILITY MATTERS (OCT 2018)

(a) Definitions. As used in this provision—

"Administrative proceeding" means a non-judicial process that is adjudicatory in nature in order to make a determination of fault or liability (e.g., Securities and Exchange Commission Administrative Proceedings, Civilian Board of Contract Appeals Proceedings, and Armed Services Board of Contract Appeals Proceedings). This includes administrative proceedings at the Federal and State level but only in connection with performance of a Federal contract or grant. It does not include agency actions such as contract audits, site visits, corrective plans, or inspection of deliverables.

"Federal contracts and grants with total value greater than \$10,000,000" means—

- (1) The total value of all current, active contracts and grants, including all priced options; and
- (2) The total value of all current, active orders including all priced options under indefinite-delivery, indefinite-quantity, 8(a), or requirements contracts (including task and delivery and multiple-award Schedules).

"Principal" means an officer, director, owner, partner, or a person having primary management or supervisory responsibilities within a business entity (e.g., general manager; plant manager; head of a division or business segment; and similar positions).

- (b) The offeror [] has [] does not have current active Federal contracts and grants with total value greater than \$10,000,000.
- (c) If the offeror checked "has" in paragraph (b) of this provision, the offeror represents, by submission of this offer, that the information it has entered in the Federal Awardee Performance and Integrity Information System (FAPIIS) is current, accurate, and complete as of the date of submission of this offer with regard to the following information:
- (1) Whether the offeror, and/or any of its principals, has or has not, within the last five years, in connection with the award to or performance by the offeror of a Federal contract or grant, been the subject of a proceeding, at the Federal or State level that resulted in any of the following dispositions:
 - (i) In a criminal proceeding, a conviction.
- (ii) In a civil proceeding, a finding of fault and liability that results in the payment of a monetary fine, penalty, reimbursement, restitution, or damages of \$5,000 or more.
 - (iii) In an administrative proceeding, a finding of fault and liability that results in—
 - (A) The payment of a monetary fine or penalty of \$5,000 or more; or
 - (B) The payment of a reimbursement, restitution, or damages in excess of \$100,000.
- (iv) In a criminal, civil, or administrative proceeding, a disposition of the matter by consent or compromise with an acknowledgment of fault by the Contractor if the proceeding could have led to any of the outcomes specified in paragraphs (c)(1)(i), (c)(1)(ii), or (c)(1)(iii) of this provision.
- (2) If the offeror has been involved in the last five years in any of the occurrences listed in (c)(1) of this provision, whether the offeror has provided the requested information with regard to each occurrence.
- (d) The offeror shall post the information in paragraphs (c)(1)(i) through (c)(1)(iv) of this provision in FAPIIS as required through maintaining an active registration in the System for Award Management, which can be accessed via https://www.sam.gov (see 52.204-7).

(End of Provision)

3.3 52.209-13 VIOLATION OF ARMS CONTROLS TREATIES OR AGREEMENTS—CERTIFICATION (JUN 2018)

- (a) This provision does not apply to acquisitions below the simplified acquisition threshold or to acquisitions of commercial items as defined at FAR 2.101.
- (b) Certification. [Offeror shall check either (1) or (2).]

(1)	The	Offeror	certifies	that—
 ` /				

(i) It does not engage and has not engaged in any activity that contributed to or was a significant factor in the President's or Secretary of State's determination that a foreign country is in violation of its

obligations undertaken in any arms control, nonproliferation, or disarmament agreement to which the United States is a party, or is not adhering to its arms control, nonproliferation, or disarmament commitments in which the United States is a participating state. The determinations are described in the most recent unclassified annual report provided to Congress pursuant to section 403 of the Arms Control and Disarmament Act (22 U.S.C. 2593a). The report is available via the internet at https://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/rpt/;and

- (ii) No entity owned or controlled by the Offeror has engaged in any activity that contributed to or was a significant factor in the President's or Secretary of State's determination that a foreign country is in violation of its obligations undertaken in any arms control, nonproliferation, or disarmament agreement to which the United States is a party, or is not adhering to its arms control, nonproliferation, or disarmament commitments in which the United States is a participating state. The determinations are described in the most recent unclassified annual report provided to Congress pursuant to section 403 of the Arms Control and Disarmament Act (22 U.S.C. 2593a). The report is available via the internet at https://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/rpt/; or
- ____ (2) The Offeror is providing separate information with its offer in accordance with paragraph (d)(2) of this provision.
- (c) Procedures for reviewing the annual unclassified report (see paragraph (b)(1) of this provision). For clarity, references to the report in this section refer to the entirety of the annual unclassified report, including any separate reports that are incorporated by reference into the annual unclassified report.
- (1) Check the table of contents of the annual unclassified report and the country section headings of the reports incorporated by reference to identify the foreign countries listed there. Determine whether the Offeror or any person owned or controlled by the Offeror may have engaged in any activity related to one or more of such foreign countries.
- (2) If there may have been such activity, review all findings in the report associated with those foreign countries to determine whether or not each such foreign country was determined to be in violation of its obligations undertaken in an arms control, nonproliferation, or disarmament agreement to which the United States is a party, or to be not adhering to its arms control, nonproliferation, or disarmament commitments in which the United States is a participating state. For clarity, in the annual report an explicit certification of noncompliance is equivalent to a determination of violation. However, the following statements in the annual report are not equivalent to a determination of violation:
 - (i) An inability to certify compliance.
 - (ii) An inability to conclude compliance.
 - (iii) A statement about compliance concerns.
- (3) If so, determine whether the Offeror or any person owned or controlled by the Offeror has engaged in any activity that contributed to or is a significant factor in the determination in the report that one or more of these foreign countries is in violation of its obligations undertaken in an arms control, nonproliferation, or disarmament agreement to which the United States is a party, or is not adhering to its arms control, nonproliferation, or disarmament commitments in which the United States is a participating state. Review the narrative for any such findings reflecting a determination of violation or non-adherence related to those foreign countries in the report, including the finding itself, and to the extent necessary, the

conduct giving rise to the compliance or adherence concerns, the analysis of compliance or adherence concerns, and efforts to resolve compliance or adherence concerns.

- (4) The Offeror may submit any questions with regard to this report by email to *NDAA1290Cert@state.gov*. To the extent feasible, the Department of State will respond to such email inquiries within 3 business days.
- (d) Do not submit an offer unless—
- (1) A certification is provided in paragraph (b)(1) of this provision and submitted with the offer; or
- (2) In accordance with paragraph (b)(2) of this provision, the Offeror provides with its offer information that the President of the United States has—
 - (i) Waived application under U.S.C. 2593e(d) or (e); or
- (ii) Determined under 22 U.S.C. 2593e(g)(2) that the entity has ceased all activities for which measures were imposed under 22 U.S.C.2593e(b).
- (e) Remedies. The certification in paragraph (b)(1) of this provision is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when making award. If it is later determined that the Offeror knowingly submitted a false certification, in addition to other remedies available to the Government, such as suspension or debarment, the Contracting Officer may terminate any contract resulting from the false certification.

(End of Provision)

GENERAL CONDITIONS

4.1 52.204-19 INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE OF REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS (DEC 2014)

The Contractor's representations and certifications, including those completed electronically via the System for Award Management (SAM), are incorporated by reference into the contract.

(End of Clause)

4.2 52.204-23 PROHIBITION ON CONTRACTING FOR HARDWARE, SOFTWARE, AND SERVICES DEVELOPED OR PROVIDED BY KASPERSKY LAB AND OTHER COVERED ENTITIES (JUL 2018)

- (a) Definitions. As used in this clause—Covered article means any hardware, software, or service that—
- (1) Is developed or provided by a covered entity;
- (2) Includes any hardware, software, or service developed or provided in whole or in part by a covered entity; or
- (3) Contains components using any hardware or software developed in whole or in part by a covered entity.

Covered entity means—

- (1) Kaspersky Lab;
- (2) Any successor entity to Kaspersky Lab;
- (3) Any entity that controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with Kaspersky Lab; or
- (4) Any entity of which Kaspersky Lab has a majority ownership.
- (b) *Prohibition*. Section 1634 of Division A of the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2018 (Pub. L. 115–91) prohibits Government use of any covered article. The Contractor is prohibited from—
 - (1) Providing any covered article that the Government will use on or after October 1, 2018; and
- (2) Using any covered article on or after October 1, 2018, in the development of data or deliverables first produced in the performance of the contract.
- (c) Reporting requirement. (1) In the event the Contractor identifies a covered article provided to the Government during contract performance, or the Contractor is notified of such by a subcontractor at any tier or any other source, the Contractor shall report, in writing, to the Contracting Officer or, in the case of the Department of Defense, to the website at https://dibnet.dod.mil. For indefinite delivery contracts, the Contractor shall report to the Contracting Officer for the indefinite delivery contract and the Contracting Officer(s) for any affected order or, in the case of the Department of Defense, identify both the indefinite delivery contract and any affected orders in the report provided at https://dibnet.dod.mil.

- (2) The Contractor shall report the following information pursuant to paragraph (c)(1) of this clause:
- (i) Within 1 business day from the date of such identification or notification: The contract number; the order number(s), if applicable; supplier name; brand; model number (Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM) number, manufacturer part number, or wholesaler number); item description; and any readily available information about mitigation actions undertaken or recommended.
- (ii) Within 10 business days of submitting the report pursuant to paragraph (c)(1) of this clause: Any further available information about mitigation actions undertaken or recommended. In addition, the Contractor shall describe the efforts it undertook to prevent use or submission of a covered article, any reasons that led to the use or submission of the covered article, and any additional efforts that will be incorporated to prevent future use or submission of covered articles.
- (d) *Subcontracts*. The Contractor shall insert the substance of this clause, including this paragraph (d), in all subcontracts, including subcontracts for the acquisition of commercial items.

(End of Provision)

4.3 52.209-9 UPDATES OF PUBLICLY AVAILABLE INFORMATION REGARDING RESPONSIBILITY MATTERS (OCT 2018)

- (a) The Contractor shall update the information in the Federal Awardee Performance and Integrity Information System (FAPIIS) on a semi-annual basis, throughout the life of the contract, by posting the required information in the System for Award Management via https://www.sam.gov.
- (b) As required by section 3010 of the Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2010 (Pub. L. 111-212), all information posted in FAPIIS on or after April 15, 2011, except past performance reviews, will be publicly available. FAPIIS consists of two segments—
- (1) The non-public segment, into which Government officials and the Contractor post information, which can only be viewed by—
 - (i) Government personnel and authorized users performing business on behalf of the Government; or
 - (ii) The Contractor, when viewing data on itself; and
- (2) The publicly-available segment, to which all data in the non-public segment of FAPIS is automatically transferred after a waiting period of 14 calendar days, except for—
 - (i) Past performance reviews required by subpart 42.15;
 - (ii) Information that was entered prior to April 15, 2011; or
- (iii) Information that is withdrawn during the 14-calendar-day waiting period by the Government official who posted it in accordance with paragraph (c)(1) of this clause.
- (c) The Contractor will receive notification when the Government posts new information to the Contractor's record.
- (1) If the Contractor asserts in writing within 7 calendar days, to the Government official who posted the information, that some of the information posted to the nonpublic segment of FAPIIS is covered by a disclosure exemption under the Freedom of Information Act, the Government official who posted the

information must within 7 calendar days remove the posting from FAPIIS and resolve the issue in accordance with agency Freedom of Information procedures, prior to reposting the releasable information. The contractor must cite 52.209-9 and request removal within 7 calendar days of the posting to FAPIIS.

- (2) The Contractor will also have an opportunity to post comments regarding information that has been posted by the Government. The comments will be retained as long as the associated information is retained, i.e., for a total period of 6 years. Contractor comments will remain a part of the record unless the Contractor revises them.
- (3) As required by section 3010 of Pub. L. 111-212, all information posted in FAPIIS on or after April 15, 2011, except past performance reviews, will be publicly available.
- (d) Public requests for system information posted prior to April 15, 2011, will be handled under Freedom of Information Act procedures, including, where appropriate, procedures promulgated under E.O. 12600.

(End of Clause)

4.4 52.211-10 COMMENCEMENT, PROSECUTION, AND COMPLETION OF WORK (APR 1984)

The Contractor shall be required to (a) commence work under this contract within 10 calendar days after the date the Contractor receives the notice to proceed, (b) prosecute the work diligently, and (c) complete the entire work ready for use not later than 578 days after receipt of award. The time stated for completion shall include final cleanup of the premises.

(End of Clause)

4.5 52.211-12 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES—CONSTRUCTION (INCLUDES TABLE FOR SEPARATE PARTS OR STAGES) (SEPT 2000)

(a) If the Contractor fails to complete each separate part or stage of the work within the time specified in the contract for that part or stage, or any extension, the Contractor shall pay to the Government as liquidated damages the following amounts:

PART OR STAGE OF THE WORK	LIQUIDATED DAMAGES FOR EACH DAY OF DELAY
Contracting Staff	\$60.00
Project Manager	\$142.00
Government Retained Inspector	\$744.00
Total Liquidated Damages Daily Total	\$946.00

(b) If the Government terminates the Contractor's right to proceed, liquidated damages will continue to accrue until the work is completed. These liquidated damages are in addition to excess costs of repurchase under the Termination clause.

(End of Clause)

4.6 52.219-28 POST-AWARD SMALL BUSINESS PROGRAM REREPRESENTATION (JUL 2013)

(a) Definitions. As used in this clause—

Long-term contract means a contract of more than five years in duration, including options. However, the term does not include contracts that exceed five years in duration because the period of performance has been extended for a cumulative period not to exceed six months under the clause at 52.217-8, Option to Extend Services, or other appropriate authority.

Small business concern means a concern, including its affiliates, that is independently owned and operated, not dominant in the field of operation in which it is bidding on Government contracts, and qualified as a small business under the criteria in 13 CFR part 121 and the size standard in paragraph (c) of this clause. Such a concern is "not dominant in its field of operation" when it does not exercise a controlling or major influence on a national basis in a kind of business activity in which a number of business concerns are primarily engaged. In determining whether dominance exists, consideration shall be given to all appropriate factors, including volume of business, number of employees, financial resources, competitive status or position, ownership or control of materials, processes, patents, license agreements, facilities, sales territory, and nature of business activity.

- (b) If the Contractor represented that it was a small business concern prior to award of this contract, the Contractor shall rerepresent its size status according to paragraph (e) of this clause or, if applicable, paragraph (g) of this clause, upon the occurrence of any of the following:
- (1) Within 30 days after execution of a novation agreement or within 30 days after modification of the contract to include this clause, if the novation agreement was executed prior to inclusion of this clause in the contract.
- (2) Within 30 days after a merger or acquisition that does not require a novation or within 30 days after modification of the contract to include this clause, if the merger or acquisition occurred prior to inclusion of this clause in the contract.
 - (3) For long-term contracts—
 - (i) Within 60 to 120 days prior to the end of the fifth year of the contract; and
- (ii) Within 60 to 120 days prior to the date specified in the contract for exercising any option thereafter.
- (c) The Contractor shall rerepresent its size status in accordance with the size standard in effect at the time of this rerepresentation that corresponds to the North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) code assigned to this contract. The small business size standard corresponding to this NAICS code can be found at http://www.sba.gov/content/table-small-business-size-standards.
- (d) The small business size standard for a Contractor providing a product which it does not manufacture itself, for a contract other than a construction or service contract, is 500 employees.
- (e) Except as provided in paragraph (g) of this clause, the Contractor shall make the representation required by paragraph (b) of this clause by validating or updating all its representations in the Representations and Certifications section of the System for Award Management (SAM) and its other

data in SAM, as necessary, to ensure that they reflect the Contractor's current status. The Contractor shall notify the contracting office in writing within the timeframes specified in paragraph (b) of this clause that the data have been validated or updated, and provide the date of the validation or update.

- (f) If the Contractor represented that it was other than a small business concern prior to award of this contract, the Contractor may, but is not required to, take the actions required by paragraphs (e) or (g) of this clause.
- (g) If the Contractor does not have representations and certifications in SAM, or does not have a representation in SAM for the NAICS code applicable to this contract, the Contractor is required to complete the following rerepresentation and submit it to the contracting office, along with the contract number and the date on which the rerepresentation was completed:

The Contractor represents that it [] is, [] is not a small business concern under NAICS Code 237990 assigned to contract number.

[Contractor to sign and date and insert authorized signer's name and title].

(End of Clause)

4.7 52.222-35 EQUAL OPPORTUNITY FOR VETERANS (OCT 2015)

(a) Definitions. As used in this clause—

"Active duty wartime or campaign badge veteran," "Armed Forces service medal veteran," "disabled veteran," "protected veteran," "qualified disabled veteran," and "recently separated veteran" have the meanings given at FAR 22.1301.

- (b) *Equal opportunity clause*. The Contractor shall abide by the requirements of the equal opportunity clause at 41 CFR 60-300.5(a), as of March 24, 2014. This clause prohibits discrimination against qualified protected veterans, and requires affirmative action by the Contractor to employ and advance in employment qualified protected veterans.
- (c) *Subcontracts*. The Contractor shall insert the terms of this clause in subcontracts of \$150,000 or more unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor. The Contractor shall act as specified by the Director, Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, to enforce the terms, including action for noncompliance. Such necessary changes in language may be made as shall be appropriate to identify properly the parties and their undertakings.

(End of Clause)

4.8 52.222-40 NOTIFICATION OF EMPLOYEE RIGHTS UNDER THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS ACT (DEC 2010)

(a) During the term of this contract, the Contractor shall post an employee notice, of such size and in such form, and containing such content as prescribed by the Secretary of Labor, in conspicuous places in and about its plants and offices where employees covered by the National Labor Relations Act engage in activities relating to the performance of the contract, including all places where notices to employees are customarily posted both physically and electronically, in the languages employees speak, in accordance with 29 CFR 471.2(d) and (f).

- (1) Physical posting of the employee notice shall be in conspicuous places in and about the Contractor's plants and offices so that the notice is prominent and readily seen by employees who are covered by the National Labor Relations Act and engage in activities related to the performance of the contract.
- (2) If the Contractor customarily posts notices to employees electronically, then the Contractor shall also post the required notice electronically by displaying prominently, on any Web site that is maintained by the Contractor and is customarily used for notices to employees about terms and conditions of employment, a link to the Department of Labor's Web site that contains the full text of the poster. The link to the Department's Web site, as referenced in (b)(3) of this section, must read, "Important Notice about Employee Rights to Organize and Bargain Collectively with Their Employers."
- (b) This required employee notice, printed by the Department of Labor, may be—
- (1) Obtained from the Division of Interpretations and Standards, Office of Labor-Management Standards, U.S. Department of Labor, 200 Constitution Avenue, NW., Room N-5609, Washington, DC 20210, (202) 693-0123, or from any field office of the Office of Labor-Management Standards or Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs;
 - (2) Provided by the Federal contracting agency if requested;
- (3) Downloaded from the Office of Labor-Management Standards Web site at http://www.dol.gov/olms/regs/compliance/EO13496.htm; or
 - (4) Reproduced and used as exact duplicate copies of the Department of Labor's official poster.
- (c) The required text of the employee notice referred to in this clause is located at Appendix A, Subpart A, 29 CFR Part 471.
- (d) The Contractor shall comply with all provisions of the employee notice and related rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor.
- (e) In the event that the Contractor does not comply with the requirements set forth in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this clause, this contract may be terminated or suspended in whole or in part, and the Contractor may be suspended or debarred in accordance with 29 CFR 471.14 and subpart 9.4. Such other sanctions or remedies may be imposed as are provided by 29 CFR part 471, which implements Executive Order 13496 or as otherwise provided by law.
- (f) Subcontracts.
- (1) The Contractor shall include the substance of this clause, including this paragraph (f), in every subcontract that exceeds \$10,000 and will be performed wholly or partially in the United States, unless exempted by the rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to section 3 of Executive Order 13496 of January 30, 2009, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor.
- (2) The Contractor shall not procure supplies or services in a way designed to avoid the applicability of Executive Order 13496 or this clause.
- (3) The Contractor shall take such action with respect to any such subcontract as may be directed by the Secretary of Labor as a means of enforcing such provisions, including the imposition of sanctions for noncompliance.

(4) However, if the Contractor becomes involved in litigation with a subcontractor, or is threatened with such involvement, as a result of such direction, the Contractor may request the United States, through the Secretary of Labor, to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

(End of Clause)

4.9 SUPPLEMENTAL INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

In accordance with FAR 28.307-2 and FAR 52.228-5, the following minimum coverage shall apply to this contract:

- (a) Workers' compensation and employers liability: Contractors are required to comply with applicable Federal and State workers' compensation and occupational disease statutes. If occupational diseases are not compensable under those statutes, they shall be covered under the employer's liability section of the insurance policy, except when contract operations are so commingled with a Contractor's commercial operations that it would not be practical to require this coverage. Employer's liability coverage of at least \$100,000 is required, except in States with exclusive or monopolistic funds that do not permit workers' compensation to be written by private carriers.
- (b) General Liability: \$500,000.00 per occurrences.
- (c) Automobile liability: \$200,000.00 per person; \$500,000.00 per occurrence and \$20,000.00 property damage.
- (d) The successful bidder must present to the Contracting Officer, prior to award, evidence of general liability insurance without any exclusionary clauses for asbestos that would void the general liability coverage.

(End of Clause)

4.10 52.236-4 PHYSICAL DATA (APR 1984)

Data and information furnished or referred to below is for the Contractor's information. The Government shall not be responsible for any interpretation of or conclusion drawn from the data or information by the Contractor.

(a) The indications	of physical	conditions	on the	drawings	and in t	he specif	ications	are the	result o	of site
investigations by:										

(b) Weather Conditions:

(d) Other Physical Data

(End of Clause)

4.11 52.236-21 SPECIFICATIONS AND DRAWINGS FOR CONSTRUCTION (FEB 1997) ALTERNATE II (APR 1984)

- (a) The Contractor shall keep on the work site a copy of the drawings and specifications and shall at all times give the Contracting Officer access thereto. Anything mentioned in the specifications and not shown on the drawings, or shown on the drawings and not mentioned in the specifications, shall be of like effect as if shown or mentioned in both. In case of difference between drawings and specifications, the specifications shall govern. In case of discrepancy in figures, in the drawings, or in the specifications, the matter shall be promptly submitted to the Contracting Officer, who shall promptly make a determination in writing. Any adjustment by the Contractor without such a determination shall be at its own risk and expense. The Contracting Officer shall furnish from time to time such detailed drawings and other information as considered necessary, unless otherwise provided.
- (b) Wherever in the specifications or upon the drawings the words "directed," "required," "ordered," "designated," "prescribed," or words of like import are used, it shall be understood that the "direction," "requirement," "order," "designation," or "prescription," of the Contracting Officer is intended and similarly the words "approved," "acceptable," "satisfactory," or words of like import shall mean "approved by," or "acceptable to," or "satisfactory to" the Contracting Officer, unless otherwise expressly stated.
- (c) Where "as shown," "as indicated," "as detailed," or words of similar import are used, it shall be understood that the reference is made to the drawings accompanying this contract unless stated otherwise. The word "provided" as used herein shall be understood to mean "provide complete in place," that is "furnished and installed."
- (d) Shop drawings means drawings, submitted to the Government by the Contractor, subcontractor, or any lower tier subcontractor pursuant to a construction contract, showing in detail (1) the proposed fabrication and assembly of structural elements and (2) the installation (i.e., form, fit, and attachment details) of materials of equipment. It includes drawings, diagrams, layouts, schematics, descriptive literature, illustrations, schedules, performance and test data, and similar materials furnished by the contractor to explain in detail specific portions of the work required by the contract. The Government

may duplicate, use, and disclose in any manner and for any purpose shop drawings delivered under this contract.

- (e) If this contract requires shop drawings, the Contractor shall coordinate all such drawings, and review them for accuracy, completeness, and compliance with contract requirements and shall indicate its approval thereon as evidence of such coordination and review. Shop drawings submitted to the Contracting Officer without evidence of the Contractor's approval may be returned for resubmission. The Contracting Officer will indicate an approval or disapproval of the shop drawings and if not approved as submitted shall indicate the Government's reasons therefor. Any work done before such approval shall be at the Contractor's risk. Approval by the Contracting Officer shall not relieve the Contractor from responsibility for any errors or omissions in such drawings, nor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of this contract, except with respect to variations described and approved in accordance with (f) below.
- (f) If shop drawings show variations from the contract requirements, the Contractor shall describe such variations in writing, separate from the drawings, at the time of submission. If the Contracting Officer approves any such variation, the Contracting Officer shall issue an appropriate contract modification, except that, if the variation is minor or does not involve a change in price or in time of performance, a modification need not be issued.
- (g) The Contractor shall submit to the Contracting Officer for approval four copies (unless otherwise indicated) of all shop drawings as called for under the various headings of these specifications. Three sets (unless otherwise indicated) of all shop drawings, will be retained by the Contracting Officer and one set will be returned to the Contractor. Upon completing the work under this contract, the Contractor shall furnish sets of prints of all shop drawings as finally approved. These drawings shall show changes and revisions made up to the time the equipment is completed and accepted.

(End of Clause)

4.12 52.252-2 CLAUSES INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE (FEB 1998)

This contract incorporates one or more clauses by reference, with the same force and effect as if they were given in full text. Upon request, the Contracting Officer will make their full text available. Also, the full text of a clause may be accessed electronically at this/these address(es):

http://www.acquisition.gov/far/index.html http://www.va.gov/oal/library/vaar/

(End of Clause)

FAR	<u>Title</u>	Date
<u>Number</u>		
52.202-1	DEFINITIONS	NOV 2013
52.203-3	GRATUITIES	APR 1984
52.203-5	COVENANT AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES	MAY 2014
52.203-6	RESTRICTIONS ON SUBCONTRACTOR SALES TO THE	SEP 2006
	GOVERNMENT	
52.203-7	ANTI-KICKBACK PROCEDURES	MAY 2014
52.203-8	CANCELLATION, RESCISSION, AND RECOVERY OF	MAY 2014
	FUNDS FOR ILLEGAL OR IMPROPER ACTIVITY	

52.203-10	PRICE OR FEE ADJUSTMENT FOR ILLEGAL OR IMPROPER ACTIVITY	MAY 2014
52.203-12	LIMITATION ON PAYMENTS TO INFLUENCE CERTAIN FEDERAL TRANSACTIONS	OCT 2010
52.203-13	CONTRACTOR CODE OF BUSINESS ETHICS AND CONDUCT	OCT 2015
52.203-17	CONTRACTOR EMPLOYEE WHISTLEBLOWER RIGHTS AND REQUIREMENT TO INFORM EMPLOYEES OF WHISTLEBLOWER RIGHTS	APR 2014
52.203-19	PROHIBITION ON REQUIRING CERTAIN INTERNAL CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENTS OR STATEMENTS	JAN 2017
52.204-4	PRINTED OR COPIED DOUBLE-SIDED ON POSTCONSUMER FIBER CONTENT PAPER	MAY 2011
52.204-9	PERSONAL IDENTITY VERIFICATION OF CONTRACTOR PERSONNEL	JAN 2011
52.204-10	REPORTING EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION AND FIRST- TIER SUBCONTRACT AWARDS	OCT 2018
52.204-13	SYSTEM FOR AWARD MANAGEMENT MAINTENANCE	OCT 2018
52.204-14	SERVICE CONTRACT REPORTING REQUIREMENTS	OCT 2016
52.204-18	COMMERCIAL AND GOVERNMENT ENTITY CODE	JUL 2016
	MAINTENANCE	
52.209-6	PROTECTING THE GOVERNMENT'S INTEREST WHEN	OCT 2015
	SUBCONTRACTING WITH CONTRACTORS DEBARRED,	
	SUSPENDED, OR PROPOSED FOR DEBARMENT	
52.209-10	PROHIBITION ON CONTRACTING WITH INVERTED DOMESTIC CORPORATIONS	NOV 2015
52.210-1	MARKET RESEARCH	APR 2011
52.211-13	TIME EXTENSIONS	SEP 2000
52.215-2	AUDIT AND RECORDS—NEGOTIATION	OCT 2010
52.219-8	UTILIZATION OF SMALL BUSINESS CONCERNS	OCT 2018
52.222-3	CONVICT LABOR	JUN 2003
52.222-4	CONTRACT WORK HOURS AND SAFETY STANDARDS—	MAY 2018
	OVERTIME COMPENSATION	
52.222-6	CONSTRUCTION WAGE RATE REQUIREMENTS	AUG 2018
52.222-7	WITHHOLDING OF FUNDS	MAY 2014
52.222-8	PAYROLLS AND BASIC RECORDS	AUG 2018
52.222-9	APPRENTICES AND TRAINEES	JUL 2005
52.222-10	COMPLIANCE WITH COPELAND ACT REQUIREMENTS	FEB 1988
52.222-11	SUBCONTRACTS (LABOR STANDARDS)	MAY 2014
52.222-12	CONTRACT TERMINATION—DEBARMENT	MAY 2014
52.222-27	AFFIRMATIVE ACTION COMPLIANCE REQUIREMENTS	APR 2015
32.222 27	FOR CONSTRUCTION	711 10 2015
52.222-13	COMPLIANCE WITH CONSTRUCTION WAGE RATE	MAY 2014
J2,222 ⁻ 1J	REQUIREMENTS AND RELATED REGULATIONS	141111 2017
52.222-14	DISPUTES CONCERNING LABOR STANDARDS	FEB 1988
52.222-14	CERTIFICATION OF ELIGIBILITY	MAY 2014
52.222-21	PROHIBITION OF SEGREGATED FACILITIES	APR 2015
52.222-26	EQUAL OPPORTUNITY	SEP 2016
54.444-40	EXOUR OLLOWINE	JL1 2010

4.13 52.222-36 EQUAL OPPORTUNITY FOR WORKERS WITH DISABILITIES (JUL 2014)

(a) *Equal opportunity clause*. The Contractor shall abide by the requirements of the equal opportunity clause at 41 CFR 60-741.5(a), as of March 24, 2014. This clause prohibits discrimination against

qualified individuals on the basis of disability, and requires affirmative action by the Contractor to employ and advance in employment qualified individuals with disabilities.

(b) *Subcontracts*. The Contractor shall include the terms of this clause in every subcontract or purchase order in excess of \$15,000 unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The Contractor shall act as specified by the Director, Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs of the U.S. Department of Labor, to enforce the terms, including action for noncompliance. Such necessary changes in language may be made as shall be appropriate to identify properly the parties and their undertakings.

(End of Clause)

52.222-55 MINIMUM WAGES UNDER EXECUTIVE ORDER 13658 DEC 52.222-62 PAID SICK LEAVE UNDER EXECUTIVE ORDER 13706 JAN 52.223-3 HAZARDOUS MATERIAL IDENTIFICATION AND MATERIAL SAFETY DATA ALTERNATE I (JUL 1995) 52.223-5 POLLUTION PREVENTION AND RIGHT-TO-KNOW INFORMATION MAY 52.223-6 DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE MAY 52.223-18 ENCOURAGING CONTRACTOR POLICIES TO BAN TEXT AUG MESSAGING WHILE DRIVING JUN 52.223-21 FOAMS JUN 52.225-13 RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN PURCHASES JUN 52.227-1 AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENT DEC 52.227-2 NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT AND DEC	2019 2015 2015 2017 1997 7 2011 7 2001 8 2011 2016
52.222-50 COMBATING TRAFFICKING IN PERSONS JAN 52.222-54 EMPLOYMENT ELIGIBILITY VERIFICATION OCT 52.222-55 MINIMUM WAGES UNDER EXECUTIVE ORDER 13658 DEC 52.222-62 PAID SICK LEAVE UNDER EXECUTIVE ORDER 13706 JAN 52.223-3 HAZARDOUS MATERIAL IDENTIFICATION AND MATERIAL SAFETY DATA ALTERNATE I (JUL 1995) 52.223-5 POLLUTION PREVENTION AND RIGHT-TO-KNOW INFORMATION 52.223-6 DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE MAY 52.223-18 ENCOURAGING CONTRACTOR POLICIES TO BAN TEXT AUG MESSAGING WHILE DRIVING JUN 52.223-21 FOAMS JUN 52.225-13 RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN PURCHASES JUN 52.227-1 AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENT DEC 52.227-2 NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT AND DEC	2019 2015 2015 2017 1997 7 2011 7 2001 8 2011 2016
52.222-54 EMPLOYMENT ELIGIBILITY VERIFICATION OCT 52.222-55 MINIMUM WAGES UNDER EXECUTIVE ORDER 13658 DEC 52.222-62 PAID SICK LEAVE UNDER EXECUTIVE ORDER 13706 JAN 52.223-3 HAZARDOUS MATERIAL IDENTIFICATION AND MATERIAL SAFETY DATA ALTERNATE I (JUL 1995) 52.223-5 POLLUTION PREVENTION AND RIGHT-TO-KNOW INFORMATION MAY INFORMATION 52.223-6 DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE MAY 52.223-18 ENCOURAGING CONTRACTOR POLICIES TO BAN TEXT AUG MESSAGING WHILE DRIVING JUN 52.223-21 FOAMS JUN 52.225-13 RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN PURCHASES JUN 52.227-1 AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENT DEC 52.227-2 NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT AND DEC	2015 2015 2017 1997 7 2011 7 2001 6 2011 2016
52.222-55 MINIMUM WAGES UNDER EXECUTIVE ORDER 13658 DEC 52.222-62 PAID SICK LEAVE UNDER EXECUTIVE ORDER 13706 JAN 52.223-3 HAZARDOUS MATERIAL IDENTIFICATION AND MATERIAL SAFETY DATA ALTERNATE I (JUL 1995) 52.223-5 POLLUTION PREVENTION AND RIGHT-TO-KNOW INFORMATION MAY 52.223-6 DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE MAY 52.223-18 ENCOURAGING CONTRACTOR POLICIES TO BAN TEXT AUG MESSAGING WHILE DRIVING JUN 52.223-21 FOAMS JUN 52.225-13 RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN PURCHASES JUN 52.227-1 AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENT DEC 52.227-2 NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT AND DEC	2015 2017 1997 7 2011 7 2001 3 2011 2016
52.222-62 PAID SICK LEAVE UNDER EXECUTIVE ORDER 13706 JAN 52.223-3 HAZARDOUS MATERIAL IDENTIFICATION AND MATERIAL SAFETY DATA ALTERNATE I (JUL 1995) 52.223-5 POLLUTION PREVENTION AND RIGHT-TO-KNOW INFORMATION MAY INFORMATION	2017 1997 7 2011 7 2001 8 2011 2016
52.223-3	1997 7 2011 7 2001 6 2011 2016
MATERIAL SAFETY DATA ALTERNATE I (JUL 1995) 52.223-5 POLLUTION PREVENTION AND RIGHT-TO-KNOW INFORMATION 52.223-6 DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE MAY 52.223-18 ENCOURAGING CONTRACTOR POLICIES TO BAN TEXT MESSAGING WHILE DRIVING 52.223-21 FOAMS JUN 52.225-13 RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN PURCHASES JUN 52.227-1 AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENT DEC 52.227-2 NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT AND DEC	7 2011 7 2001 3 2011 2016
52.223-5 POLLUTION PREVENTION AND RIGHT-TO-KNOW INFORMATION MAY INFORMATION S2.223-6 DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE MAY S2.223-18 ENCOURAGING CONTRACTOR POLICIES TO BAN TEXT AUG MESSAGING WHILE DRIVING S2.223-21 FOAMS JUN S2.225-13 RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN PURCHASES JUN S2.227-1 AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENT DEC S2.227-2 NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT AND DEC	7 2001 3 2011 2016
INFORMATION 52.223-6 DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE 52.223-18 ENCOURAGING CONTRACTOR POLICIES TO BAN TEXT MESSAGING WHILE DRIVING 52.223-21 FOAMS 52.225-13 RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN PURCHASES JUN 52.227-1 AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENT 52.227-2 NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT AND DEC	7 2001 3 2011 2016
52.223-6DRUG-FREE WORKPLACEMAY52.223-18ENCOURAGING CONTRACTOR POLICIES TO BAN TEXT MESSAGING WHILE DRIVINGAUG52.223-21FOAMSJUN52.225-13RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN PURCHASESJUN52.227-1AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENTDEC52.227-2NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT ANDDEC	2011 2016
52.223-18ENCOURAGING CONTRACTOR POLICIES TO BAN TEXT MESSAGING WHILE DRIVINGAUG52.223-21FOAMSJUN52.225-13RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN PURCHASESJUN52.227-1AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENTDEC52.227-2NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT ANDDEC	2011 2016
MESSAGING WHILE DRIVING 52.223-21 FOAMS 52.225-13 RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN PURCHASES JUN 52.227-1 AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENT 52.227-2 NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT AND DEC	2016
52.223-21FOAMSJUN52.225-13RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN PURCHASESJUN52.227-1AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENTDEC52.227-2NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT ANDDEC	
52.225-13RESTRICTIONS ON CERTAIN FOREIGN PURCHASESJUN52.227-1AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENTDEC52.227-2NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT ANDDEC	
52.227-1AUTHORIZATION AND CONSENTDEC52.227-2NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT ANDDEC	2008
52.227-2 NOTICE AND ASSISTANCE REGARDING PATENT AND DEC	
	2007
COPYRIGHT INFRINGEMENT	
52.227-4 PATENT INDEMNITY—CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS DEC	2007
52.228-2 ADDITIONAL BOND SECURITY OCT	1997
52.228-5 INSURANCE—WORK ON A GOVERNMENT JAN	1997
INSTALLATION	
52.228-11 PLEDGES OF ASSETS AUG	i 2018
52.228-12 PROSPECTIVE SUBCONTRACTOR REQUESTS FOR BONDS MAY	7 2014
52.228-14 IRREVOCABLE LETTER OF CREDIT NOV	2014
52.228-15 PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BONDS— OCT	2010
CONSTRUCTION	
52.229-3 FEDERAL, STATE, AND LOCAL TAXES FEB	2013
52.232-5 PAYMENTS UNDER FIXED-PRICE CONSTRUCTION MAY	Z 2014
CONTRACTS	
52.232-17 INTEREST MAY	Z 2014
	7 2014
52.232-27 PROMPT PAYMENT FOR CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS JAN	
	2018
FOR AWARD MANAGEMENT	
52.232-39 UNENFORCEABILITY OF UNAUTHORIZED OBLIGATIONS JUN	2013
	2013
BUSINESS SUBCONTRACTORS	
	7 2014

52.233-3	PROTEST AFTER AWARD	AUG 1996
52.233-4	APPLICABLE LAW FOR BREACH OF CONTRACT CLAIM	OCT 2004
52.236-2	DIFFERING SITE CONDITIONS	APR 1984
52.236-3	SITE INVESTIGATION AND CONDITIONS AFFECTING THE	APR 1984
	WORK	
52.236-5	MATERIAL AND WORKMANSHIP	APR 1984
52.236-6	SUPERINTENDENCE BY THE CONTRACTOR	APR 1984
52.236-7	PERMITS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	NOV 1991
52.236-8	OTHER CONTRACTS	APR 1984
52.236-9	PROTECTION OF EXISTING VEGETATION, STRUCTURES,	APR 1984
	EQUIPMENT, UTILITIES, AND IMPROVEMENTS	
52.236-10	OPERATIONS AND STORAGE AREAS	APR 1984
52.236-11	USE AND POSSESSION PRIOR TO COMPLETION	APR 1984
52.236-12	CLEANING UP	APR 1984
52.236-13	ACCIDENT PREVENTION ALTERNATE I (APR 1984)	NOV 1991
52.236-15	SCHEDULES FOR CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS	APR 1984
52.236-17	LAYOUT OF WORK	APR 1984
52.236-26	PRECONSTRUCTION CONFERENCE	FEB 1995
52.242-13	BANKRUPTCY	JUL 1995
52.242-14	SUSPENSION OF WORK	APR 1984
52.242-15	STOP-WORK ORDER	AUG 1989
52.243-4	CHANGES	JUN 2007
52.244-5	COMPETITION IN SUBCONTRACTING	DEC 1996
52.244-6	SUBCONTRACTS FOR COMMERCIAL ITEMS	JAN 2019
52.246-12	INSPECTION OF CONSTRUCTION	AUG 1996
52.246-21	WARRANTY OF CONSTRUCTION	MAR 1994
52.248-3	VALUE ENGINEERING—CONSTRUCTION	OCT 2015
52.249-2	TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE OF THE	APR 2012
	GOVERNMENT (FIXED PRICE) ALTERNATE I (SEPT 1996)	
52.249-10	DEFAULT (FIXED-PRICE CONSTRUCTION)	APR 1984
52.253-1	COMPUTER GENERATED FORMS	JAN 1991
852.203-70	COMMERCIAL ADVERTISING	MAY 2018
852.214-71	RESTRICTIONS ON ALTERNATE ITEM(S)	MAY 2018
852.214-72	ALTERNATE ITEM(S)	MAY 2018
852.232-71	PAYMENTS UNDER FIXED-PRICE CONSTRUCTION	NOV 2018
	CONTRACTS (INCLUDING NAS-CPM)	
852.236-71 SPECIFICATIONS AND DRAWINGS FOR CONSTRUCTION		APR 2019
852.246-75	WARRANTY OF CONSTRUCTION-GUARANTEE PERIOD	OCT 2018
	SERVICES	

4.14 VAAR 852.219-10 VA NOTICE OF TOTAL SERVICE-DISABLED VETERAN-OWNED SMALL BUSINESS SET-ASIDE (JUL 2016)(DEVIATION)

- (a) *Definition*. For the Department of Veterans Affairs, "Service-disabled veteran-owned small business concern or SDVSOB":
 - (1) Means a small business concern:
- (i) Not less than 51 percent of which is owned by one or more service-disabled veterans or, in the case of any publicly owned business, not less than 51 percent of the stock of which is owned by one or more service-disabled veterans or eligible surviving spouses (see VAAR 802.201 Surviving Spouse definition);

- (ii) The management and daily business operations of which are controlled by one or more servicedisabled veterans (or eligible surviving spouses) or, in the case of a service-disabled veteran with permanent and severe disability, the spouse or permanent caregiver of such veteran;
- (iii) The business meets Federal small business size standards for the applicable North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) code identified in the solicitation document;
- (iv) The business has been verified for ownership and control pursuant to 38 CFR 74 and is so listed in the Vendor Information Pages database, (https://www.vip.vetbiz.gov); and
 - (v) The business will comply with subcontracting limitations in 13 CFR 125.6, as applicable
- (2) "Service-disabled veteran" means a veteran, as defined in 38 U.S.C. 101(2), with a disability that is service-connected, as defined in 38 U.S.C. 101(16).
- (b) General.
- (1) Offers are solicited only from verified service-disabled veteran-owned small business concerns. Offers received from concerns that are not verified service-disabled veteran-owned small business concerns shall not be considered.
- (2) Any award resulting from this solicitation shall be made to a verified service-disabled veteranowned small business concern.
- (c) *Agreement*. A service-disabled veteran-owned small business concern agrees that in the performance of the contract, the concern will comply with the limitation on subcontracting requirements in 13 CFR §125.6.
- (d) A joint venture may be considered a service-disabled veteran owned small business concern if the joint venture complies with the requirements in 13 CFR 125.15, provided that any reference therein to SDVO SBC is to be construed to apply to a VA verified SDVOSB as appropriate.
- (e) Any service-disabled veteran-owned small business concern (non-manufacturer) must meet the requirements in FAR 19.102(f) of the Federal Acquisition Regulation to receive a benefit under this program.

(End of Clause)

4.15 VAAR 852.219-74 LIMITATIONS ON SUBCONTRACTING—MONITORING AND COMPLIANCE (JUL 2018)

- (a) This solicitation includes VAAR 852.219-10 VA Notice of Total Service- Disabled Veteran-Owned Small Business Set-Aside.
- (b) Accordingly, any contract resulting from this solicitation is subject to the limitation on subcontracting requirements in 13 CFR 125.6, or the limitations on subcontracting requirements in the FAR clause, as applicable. The Contractor is advised that in performing contract administration functions, the Contracting Officer may use the services of a support contractor(s) retained by VA to assist in assessing the Contractor's compliance with the limitations on subcontracting or percentage of work performance requirements specified in the clause. To that end, the support contractor(s) may require

access to Contractor's offices where the Contractor's business records or other proprietary data are retained and to review such business records regarding the Contractor's compliance with this requirement.

- (c) All support contractors conducting this review on behalf of VA will be required to sign an "Information Protection and Non-Disclosure and Disclosure of Conflicts of Interest Agreement" to ensure the Contractor's business records or other proprietary data reviewed or obtained in the course of assisting the Contracting Officer in assessing the Contractor for compliance are protected to ensure information or data is not improperly disclosed or other impropriety occurs.
- (d) Furthermore, if VA determines any services the support contractor(s) will perform in assessing compliance are advisory and assistance services as defined in FAR 2.101, Definitions, the support contractor(s) must also enter into an agreement with the Contractor to protect proprietary information as required by FAR 9.505-4, Obtaining access to proprietary information, paragraph (b). The Contractor is required to cooperate fully and make available any records as may be required to enable the Contracting Officer to assess the Contractor's compliance with the limitations on subcontracting or percentage of work performance requirement.

(End of Clause)

4.16 VAAR 852.228-70 BOND PREMIUM ADJUSTMENT (JAN 2008)

When net changes in original contract price affect the premium of a Corporate Surety Bond by \$5 or more, the Government, in determining the basis for final settlement, will provide for bond premium adjustment computed at the rate shown in the bond.

(End of Clause)

4.17 VAAR 852.232-72 ELECTRONIC SUBMISSION OF PAYMENT REQUESTS (NOV 2018)

- (a) Definitions. As used in this clause—
- (1) Contract financing payment has the meaning given in FAR 32.001;
- (2) *Designated agency* office means the office designated by the purchase order, agreement, or contract to first receive and review invoices. This office can be contractually designated as the receiving entity. This office may be different from the office issuing the payment;
- (3) *Electronic form* means an automated system transmitting information electronically according to the accepted electronic data transmission methods and formats identified in paragraph (c) of this clause. Facsimile, email, and scanned documents are not acceptable electronic forms for submission of payment requests;
 - (4) *Invoice payment* has the meaning given in FAR 32.001; and
- (5) *Payment request* means any request for contract financing payment or invoice payment submitted by the contractor under this contract.
- (b) *Electronic payment requests*. Except as provided in paragraph (e) of this clause, the contractor shall submit payment requests in electronic form. Purchases paid with a Government-wide commercial

purchase card are considered to be an electronic transaction for purposes of this rule, and therefore no additional electronic invoice submission is required.

- (c) *Data transmission*. A contractor must ensure that the data transmission method and format are through one of the following:
- (1) VA's Electronic Invoice Presentment and Payment System at the current website address provided in the contract.
- (2) Any system that conforms to the X12 electronic data interchange (EDI) formats established by the Accredited Standards Center (ASC) and chartered by the American National Standards Institute (ANSI).
- (d) *Invoice requirements*. Invoices shall comply with FAR 32.905.
- (e) *Exceptions*. If, based on one of the circumstances in this paragraph (e), the Contracting Officer directs that payment requests be made by mail, the Contractor shall submit payment requests by mail through the United States Postal Service to the designated agency office. Submission of payment requests by mail may be required for—
 - (1) Awards made to foreign vendors for work performed outside the United States;
- (2) Classified contracts or purchases when electronic submission and processing of payment requests could compromise the safeguarding of classified or privacy information;
- (3) Contracts awarded by contracting officers in the conduct of emergency operations, such as responses to national emergencies;
- (4) Solicitations or contracts in which the designated agency office is a VA entity other than the VA Financial Services Center in Austin, Texas; or
- (5) Solicitations or contracts in which the VA designated agency office does not have electronic invoicing capability as described above.

(End of Clause)

4.18 VAAR 852.236-71 SPECIFICATIONS AND DRAWINGS FOR CONSTRUCTION (APR 2019)

The clause entitled "Specifications and Drawings for Construction" in FAR 52.236–21 is supplemented as follows:

- (a) The Contracting Officer's interpretation of the drawings and specifications will be final, subject to the Disputes clause.
- (b) The Contractor shall—
- (1) Check all drawings and specifications furnished immediately upon receipt;
- (2) Compare all drawings and the specifications, and verify the figures before laying out the work;
- (3) Promptly notify the Contracting Officer of any discrepancies;

- (4) Be responsible for any errors that might have been avoided by complying with this paragraph (b); and
 - (5) Reproduce and print contract drawings and specifications as needed.
- (c) In general—
- (1) Drawings of greater detail shall govern over drawings of lesser detail unless specifically noted otherwise; and
 - (2) Figures and numerical quantities noted on drawings govern over scale measurements.
- (d) Omissions from the drawings or specifications or the misdescription of details of work that are manifestly necessary to carry out the intent of the drawings and specifications, or that are customarily performed, shall not relieve the Contractor from performing such omitted or misdescribed details of the work. The Contractor shall perform such details as if fully and correctly set forth and described in the drawings and specifications.
- (e) The work shall conform to the specifications and the contract drawings identified on the following index of drawings:

Title	Eilo	Drowing No.
riue	File	Drawing No.

(End of Clause)

4.19 VAAR 852.236-79 CONTRACTOR PRODUCTION REPORT (APR 2019)

- (a) The Contractor shall furnish to the resident engineer, for each workday, a consolidated report for the preceding workday. Reporting shall begin from date of mobilization until the date of final acceptance except for authorized holidays. VA Form 10101, Contractor Production Report, or a Contractor generated form containing the same type of information shall be signed, dated and submitted by the Contractor superintendent.
- (b) Each report shall include and specifically identify at least one safety topic germane to the jobsite that day.

(End of Clause)

4.20 VAAR 852.236-80 SUBCONTRACTS AND WORK COORDINATION (APR 2019)

(a) Nothing contained in this contract shall be construed as creating any contractual relationship between any subcontractor and the Government. Divisions or sections of specifications are not intended to control the Contractor in dividing work among subcontractors, or to limit work performed by any trade.

- (b) The Contractor shall be responsible to the Government for acts and omissions of his/her own employees, and of the subcontractors and their employees. The Contractor shall also be responsible for coordination of the work of the trades, subcontractors, and material suppliers.
- (c) The Government or its representatives will not undertake to settle any differences between the Contractor and subcontractors or between subcontractors.
- (d) The Government reserves the right to refuse to permit employment on the work, or require dismissal from the work, of any subcontractor or subcontractor employee who, by reason of previous unsatisfactory work on Department of Veterans Affairs projects or for any other reason, is considered by the Contracting Officer to be incompetent, careless, or otherwise objectionable.

(End of Clause)

4.21 VAAR 852.236-88 CONTRACT CHANGES--SUPPLEMENT (JUL 2002)

The clauses entitled "Changes" in FAR 52.243-4 and "Differing Site Conditions" in FAR 52.236-2 are supplemented as follows:

- (a) Paragraphs (a)(1) through (a)(4) apply to proposed contract changes costing over \$500,000.
- (1) When requested by the contracting officer, the contractor shall submit proposals for changes in work to the resident engineer. Proposals, to be submitted as expeditiously as possible but within 30 calendar days after receipt of request, shall be in legible form, original and two copies, with an itemized breakdown that will include material, quantities, unit prices, labor costs (separated into trades), construction equipment, etc. (Labor costs are to be identified with specific material placed or operation performed.) The contractor must obtain and furnish with a proposal an itemized breakdown as described above, signed by each subcontractor participating in the change regardless of tier. When certified cost or pricing data are required under FAR Subpart 15.403, the cost or pricing data shall be submitted in accordance with FAR 15.403-5.
- (2) When the necessity to proceed with a change does not allow sufficient time to negotiate a modification or because of failure to reach an agreement, the contracting officer may issue a change order instructing the contractor to proceed on the basis of a tentative price based on the best estimate available at the time, with the firm price to be determined later. Furthermore, when the change order is issued, the contractor shall submit a proposal, which includes the information required by paragraph (a)(1), for cost of changes in work within 30 calendar days.
- (3) The contracting officer will consider issuing a settlement by determination to the contract if the contractor's proposal required by paragraphs (a)(1) or (a)(2) of this clause is not received within 30 calendar days or if agreement has not been reached.
- (4) Bond premium adjustment, consequent upon changes ordered, will be made as elsewhere specified at the time of final settlement under the contract and will not be included in the individual change.
- (b) Paragraphs (b)(1) through (b)(11) apply to proposed contract changes costing \$500,000 or less:
- (1) When requested by the contracting officer, the contractor shall submit proposals for changes in work to the resident engineer. Proposals, to be submitted as expeditiously as possible but within 30 calendar days after receipt of request, shall be in legible form, original and two copies, with an itemized

breakdown that will include material, quantities, unit prices, labor costs (separated into trades), construction equipment, etc. (Labor costs are to be identified with specific material placed or operation performed.) The contractor must obtain and furnish with a proposal an itemized breakdown as described above, signed by each subcontractor participating in the change regardless of tier. When certified cost or pricing data or information other than cost or pricing data are required under FAR 15.403, the data shall be submitted in accordance with FAR 15.403-5. No itemized breakdown will be required for proposals amounting to less than \$1,000.

- (2) When the necessity to proceed with a change does not allow sufficient time to negotiate a modification or because of failure to reach an agreement, the contracting officer may issue a change order instructing the contractor to proceed on the basis of a tentative price based on the best estimate available at the time, with the firm price to be determined later. Furthermore, when the change order is issued, the contractor shall submit within 30 calendar days, a proposal that includes the information required by paragraph (b)(1) for the cost of the changes in work.
- (3) The contracting officer will consider issuing a settlement by determination to the contract if the contractor's proposal required by paragraphs (b)(1) or (b)(2) of this clause is not received within 30 calendar days, or if agreement has not been reached.
- (4) Allowances not to exceed 10 percent each for overhead and profit for the party performing the work will be based on the value of labor, material, and use of construction equipment required to accomplish the change. As the value of the change increases, a declining scale will be used in negotiating the percentage of overhead and profit. Allowable percentages on changes will not exceed the following: 10 percent overhead and 10 percent profit on the first \$20,000; 7-1/2 percent overhead and 7-1/2 percent profit on the next \$30,000; 5 percent overhead and 5 percent profit on balance over \$50,000. Profit shall be computed by multiplying the profit percentage by the sum of the direct costs and computed overhead costs.
- (5) The prime contractor's or upper-tier subcontractor's fee on work performed by lower-tier subcontractors will be based on the net increased cost to the prime contractor or upper-tier subcontractor, as applicable. Allowable fee on changes will not exceed the following: 10 percent fee on the first \$20,000; 7-1/2 percent fee on the next \$30,000; and 5 percent fee on balance over \$50,000.
- (6) Not more than four percentages, none of which exceed the percentages shown above, will be allowed regardless of the number of tiers of subcontractors.
- (7) Where the contractor's or subcontractor's portion of a change involves credit items, such items must be deducted prior to adding overhead and profit for the party performing the work. The contractor's fee is limited to the net increase to contractor of subcontractors' portions cost computed in accordance herewith.
- (8) Where a change involves credit items only, a proper measure of the amount of downward adjustment in the contract price is the reasonable cost to the contractor if he/she had performed the deleted work. A reasonable allowance for overhead and profit are properly includable as part of the downward adjustment for a deductive change. The amount of such allowance is subject to negotiation.
- (9) Cost of Federal Old Age Benefit (Social Security) tax and of Worker's Compensation and Public Liability insurance appertaining to changes are allowable. While no percentage will be allowed thereon for overhead or profit, prime contractor's fee will be allowed on such items in subcontractors' proposals.

- (10) Overhead and contractor's fee percentages shall be considered to include insurance other than mentioned herein, field and office supervisors and assistants, security police, use of small tools, incidental job burdens, and general home office expenses and no separate allowance will be made therefore. Assistants to office supervisors include all clerical, stenographic and general office help. Incidental job burdens include, but are not necessarily limited to, office equipment and supplies, temporary toilets, telephone and conformance to OSHA requirements. Items such as, but not necessarily limited to, review and coordination, estimating and expediting relative to contract changes are associated with field and office supervision and are considered to be included in the contractor's overhead and/or fee percentage.
- (11) Bond premium adjustment, consequent upon changes ordered, will be made as elsewhere specified at the time of final settlement under the contract and will not be included in the individual change.

(End of Clause)

4.22 VAAR 852.242-70 GOVERNMENT CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION (APR 2019)

(a) Contract administration functions set forth in FAR 42.302 are hereby delegated to:

Department of Veterans Affairs NCA Contracting Service

75 Barrett Heights Road, Suite 309 Stafford, VA 22556,

- (b) The work will be under the direction of a Department of Veterans Affairs Contracting Officer, who may designate another VA employee to act as resident engineer at the construction site.
- (c) Except as provided below, the resident engineer's directions will not conflict with or change contract requirements. Within the limits of any specific authority delegated by the Contracting Officer, the resident engineer may, by written direction, make changes in the work. The Contractor shall be advised of the extent of such authority prior to execution of any work under the contract.
- (d) The Contracting Officer identified in paragraph (a) may further delegate the responsibilities below to the following warranted personnel on site:

- (2) Issue administrative changes, correcting errors or omissions in typing, Contractor address, facility or activity code, remittance address, computations which do not require additional contract funds, and other such changes (see FAR 43.101).
- (3) For actions not to exceed negotiate and execute supplemental agreements incorporating Contractor proposals resulting from change orders issued under the Changes clause.

⁽¹⁾ Conduct post-award orientation conferences.

(4) Negotiate and execute supplemental agreements changing contract delivery schedules where the time extension does not exceed calendar days.

(End of Clause)

4.23 MANDATORY WRITTEN DISCLOSURES

Mandatory written disclosures required by FAR clause 52.203-13 to the Department of Veterans Affairs, Office of Inspector General (OIG) must be made electronically through the VA OIG Hotline at http://www.va.gov/oig/contacts/hotline.asp and clicking on "FAR clause 52.203-13 Reporting." If you experience difficulty accessing the website, call the Hotline at 1-800-488-8244 for further instructions.

4.24 IT CONTRACT SECURITY

VA INFORMATION AND INFORMATION SYSTEM SECURITY/PRIVACY

1. GENERAL

Contractors, contractor personnel, subcontractors, and subcontractor personnel shall be subject to the same Federal laws, regulations, standards, and VA Directives and Handbooks as VA and VA personnel regarding information and information system security.

2. ACCESS TO VA INFORMATION AND VA INFORMATION SYSTEMS

- a. A contractor/subcontractor shall request logical (technical) or physical access to VA information and VA information systems for their employees, subcontractors, and affiliates only to the extent necessary to perform the services specified in the contract, agreement, or task order.
- b. All contractors, subcontractors, and third-party servicers and associates working with VA information are subject to the same investigative requirements as those of VA appointees or employees who have access to the same types of information. The level and process of background security investigations for contractors must be in accordance with VA Directive and Handbook 0710, Personnel Suitability and Security Program. The Office for Operations, Security, and Preparedness is responsible for these policies and procedures.
- c. Contract personnel who require access to national security programs must have a valid security clearance. National Industrial Security Program (NISP) was established by Executive Order 12829 to ensure that cleared U.S. defense industry contract personnel safeguard the classified information in their possession while performing work on contracts, programs, bids, or research and development efforts. The Department of Veterans Affairs does not have a Memorandum of Agreement with Defense Security Service (DSS). Verification of a Security Clearance must be processed through the Special Security Officer located in the Planning and National Security Service within the Office of Operations, Security, and Preparedness.
- d. Custom software development and outsourced operations must be located in the U.S. to the maximum extent practical. If such services are proposed to be performed abroad and are not disallowed by other VA policy or mandates, the contractor/subcontractor must state where all non-U.S. services are provided and detail a security plan, deemed to be acceptable by VA, specifically to address mitigation of the resulting problems of communication, control, data protection, and so forth. Location within the U.S. may be an evaluation factor.

e. The contractor or subcontractor must notify the Contracting Officer immediately when an employee working on a VA system or with access to VA information is reassigned or leaves the contractor or subcontractor's employ. The Contracting Officer must also be notified immediately by the contractor or subcontractor prior to an unfriendly termination.

3. VA INFORMATION CUSTODIAL LANGUAGE

- a. Information made available to the contractor or subcontractor by VA for the performance or administration of this contract or information developed by the contractor/subcontractor in performance or administration of the contract shall be used only for those purposes and shall not be used in any other way without the prior written agreement of the VA. This clause expressly limits the contractor/subcontractor's rights to use data as described in Rights in Data General, FAR 52.227-14(d) (1).
- b. VA information should not be co-mingled, if possible, with any other data on the contractors/subcontractor's information systems or media storage systems in order to ensure VA requirements related to data protection and media sanitization can be met. If co-mingling must be allowed to meet the requirements of the business need, the contractor must ensure that VA's information is returned to the VA or destroyed in accordance with VA's sanitization requirements. VA reserves the right to conduct on site inspections of contractor and subcontractor IT resources to ensure data security controls, separation of data and job duties, and destruction/media sanitization procedures are in compliance with VA directive requirements.
- c. Prior to termination or completion of this contract, contractor/ subcontractor must not destroy information received from VA, or gathered/ created by the contractor in the course of performing this contract without prior written approval by the VA. Any data destruction done on behalf of VA by a contractor/subcontractor must be done in accordance with National Archives and Records Administration (NARA) requirements as outlined in VA Directive 6300, Records and Information Management and its Handbook 6300.1 Records Management Procedures, applicable VA Records Control Schedules, and VA Handbook 6500.1, Electronic Media Sanitization. Self-certification by the contractor that the data destruction requirements above have been met must be sent to the VA Contracting Officer within 30 days of termination of the contract.
- d. The contractor/subcontractor must receive, gather, store, back up, maintain, use, disclose and dispose of VA information only in compliance with the terms of the contract and applicable Federal and VA information confidentiality and security laws, regulations and policies. If Federal or VA information confidentiality and security laws, regulations and policies become applicable to the VA information or information systems after execution of the contract, or if NIST issues or updates applicable FIPS or Special Publications (SP) after execution of this contract, the parties agree to negotiate in good faith to implement the information confidentiality and security laws, regulations and policies in this contract.
- e. The contractor/subcontractor shall not make copies of VA information except as authorized and necessary to perform the terms of the agreement or to preserve electronic information stored on contractor/subcontractor electronic storage media for restoration in case any electronic equipment or data used by the contractor/subcontractor needs to be restored to an operating state. If copies are made for restoration purposes, after the restoration is complete, the copies must be appropriately destroyed.
- f. If VA determines that the contractor has violated any of the information confidentiality, privacy, and security provisions of the contract, it shall be sufficient grounds for VA to withhold payment to the

contractor or third party or terminate the contract for default or terminate for cause under Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR) part 12.

- g. If a VHA contract is terminated for cause, the associated BAA must also be terminated and appropriate actions taken in accordance with VHA Handbook 1600.01, Business Associate Agreements. Absent an agreement to use or disclose protected health information, there is no business associate relationship.
- h. The contractor/subcontractor must store, transport, or transmit VA sensitive information in an encrypted form, using VA-approved encryption tools that are, at a minimum, FIPS 140-2 validated.
- i. The contractor/subcontractor's firewall and Web services security controls, if applicable, shall meet or exceed VA's minimum requirements. VA Configuration Guidelines are available upon request.
- j. Except for uses and disclosures of VA information authorized by this contract for performance of the contract, the contractor/subcontractor may use and disclose VA information only in two other situations: (i) in response to a qualifying order of a court of competent jurisdiction, or (ii) with VA's prior written approval. The contractor/subcontractor must refer all requests for, demands for production of, or inquiries about, VA information and information systems to the VA contracting officer for response.
- k. Notwithstanding the provision above, the contractor/subcontractor shall not release VA records protected by Title 38 U.S.C. 5705, confidentiality of medical quality assurance records and/or Title 38 U.S.C. 7332, confidentiality of certain health records pertaining to drug addiction, sickle cell anemia, alcoholism or alcohol abuse, or infection with human immunodeficiency virus. If the contractor/subcontractor is in receipt of a court order or other requests for the above mentioned information, that contractor/subcontractor shall immediately refer such court orders or other requests to the VA contracting officer for response.
- 1. For service that involves the storage, generating, transmitting, or exchanging of VA sensitive information but does not require C&A or an MOU-ISA for system interconnection, the contractor/subcontractor must complete a Contractor Security Control Assessment (CSCA) on a yearly basis and provide it to the COR.

4. INFORMATION SYSTEM DESIGN AND DEVELOPMENT

- a. Information systems that are designed or developed for or on behalf of VA at non-VA facilities shall comply with all VA directives developed in accordance with FISMA, HIPAA, NIST, and related VA security and privacy control requirements for Federal information systems. This includes standards for the protection of electronic PHI, outlined in 45 C.F.R. Part 164, Subpart C, information and system security categorization level designations in accordance with FIPS 199 and FIPS 200 with implementation of all baseline security controls commensurate with the FIPS 199 system security categorization (reference Appendix D of VA Handbook 6500, VA Information Security Program). During the development cycle a Privacy Impact Assessment (PIA) must be completed, provided to the COR, and approved by the VA Privacy Service in accordance with Directive 6507, VA Privacy Impact Assessment.
- b. The contractor/subcontractor shall certify to the COR that applications are fully functional and operate correctly as intended on systems using the VA Federal Desktop Core Configuration (FDCC), and the common security configuration guidelines provided by NIST or the VA. This includes Internet

Explorer 7 configured to operate on Windows XP and Vista (in Protected Mode on Vista) and future versions, as required.

- c. The standard installation, operation, maintenance, updating, and patching of software shall not alter the configuration settings from the VA approved and FDCC configuration. Information technology staff must also use the Windows Installer Service for installation to the default "program files" directory and silently install and uninstall.
- d. Applications designed for normal end users shall run in the standard user context without elevated system administration privileges.
- e. The security controls must be designed, developed, approved by VA, and implemented in accordance with the provisions of VA security system development life cycle as outlined in NIST Special Publication 800-37, Guide for Applying the Risk Management Framework to Federal Information Systems, VA Handbook 6500, Information Security Program and VA Handbook 6500.5, Incorporating Security and Privacy in System Development Lifecycle.
- f. The contractor/subcontractor is required to design, develop, or operate a System of Records Notice (SOR) on individuals to accomplish an agency function subject to the Privacy Act of 1974, (as amended), Public Law 93-579, December 31, 1974 (5 U.S.C. 552a) and applicable agency regulations. Violation of the Privacy Act may involve the imposition of criminal and civil penalties.
- g. The contractor/subcontractor agrees to:
- (1) Comply with the Privacy Act of 1974 (the Act) and the agency rules and regulations issued under the Act in the design, development, or operation of any system of records on individuals to accomplish an agency function when the contract specifically identifies:
 - (a) The Systems of Records (SOR); and
 - (b) The design, development, or operation work that the contractor/subcontractor is to perform;
- (1) Include the Privacy Act notification contained in this contract in every solicitation and resulting subcontract and in every subcontract awarded without a solicitation, when the work statement in the proposed subcontract requires the redesign, development, or operation of a SOR on individuals that is subject to the Privacy Act; and
- (2) Include this Privacy Act clause, including this subparagraph (3), in all subcontracts awarded under this contract which requires the design, development, or operation of such a SOR.
- h. In the event of violations of the Act, a civil action may be brought against the agency involved when the violation concerns the design, development, or operation of a SOR on individuals to accomplish an agency function, and criminal penalties may be imposed upon the officers or employees of the agency when the violation concerns the operation of a SOR on individuals to accomplish an agency function. For purposes of the Act, when the contract is for the operation of a SOR on individuals to accomplish an agency function, the contractor/subcontractor is considered to be an employee of the agency.
- (1) "Operation of a System of Records" means performance of any of the activities associated with maintaining the SOR, including the collection, use, maintenance, and dissemination of records.

- (2) "Record" means any item, collection, or grouping of information about an individual that is maintained by an agency, including, but not limited to, education, financial transactions, medical history, and criminal or employment history and contains the person's name, or identifying number, symbol, or any other identifying particular assigned to the individual, such as a fingerprint or voiceprint, or a photograph.
- (3) "System of Records" means a group of any records under the control of any agency from which information is retrieved by the name of the individual or by some identifying number, symbol, or other identifying particular assigned to the individual.
- i. The vendor shall ensure the security of all procured or developed systems and technologies, including their subcomponents (hereinafter referred to as "Systems"), throughout the life of this contract and any extension, warranty, or maintenance periods. This includes, but is not limited to workarounds, patches, hotfixes, upgrades, and any physical components (hereafter referred to as Security Fixes) which may be necessary to fix all security vulnerabilities published or known to the vendor anywhere in the Systems, including Operating Systems and firmware. The vendor shall ensure that Security Fixes shall not negatively impact the Systems.
- j. The vendor shall notify VA within 24 hours of the discovery or disclosure of successful exploits of the vulnerability which can compromise the security of the Systems (including the confidentiality or integrity of its data and operations, or the availability of the system). Such issues shall be remediated as quickly as is practical, but in no event longer than days.
- k. When the Security Fixes involve installing third party patches (such as Microsoft OS patches or Adobe Acrobat), the vendor will provide written notice to the VA that the patch has been validated as not affecting the Systems within 10 working days. When the vendor is responsible for operations or maintenance of the Systems, they shall apply the Security Fixes within days.
- 1. All other vulnerabilities shall be remediated as specified in this paragraph in a timely manner based on risk, but within 60 days of discovery or disclosure. Exceptions to this paragraph (e.g. for the convenience of VA) shall only be granted with approval of the contracting officer and the VA Assistant Secretary for Office of Information and Technology.

5. INFORMATION SYSTEM HOSTING, OPERATION, MAINTENANCE, OR USE

- a. For information systems that are hosted, operated, maintained, or used on behalf of VA at non-VA facilities, contractors/subcontractors are fully responsible and accountable for ensuring compliance with all HIPAA, Privacy Act, FISMA, NIST, FIPS, and VA security and privacy directives and handbooks. This includes conducting compliant risk assessments, routine vulnerablity scanning, system patching and change management procedures, and the completion of an acceptable contingency plan for each system. The contractor's security control procedures must be equivalent, to those procedures used to secure VA systems. A Privacy Impact Assessment (PIA) must also be provided to the COR and approved by VA Privacy Service prior to operational approval. All external Internet connections to VA's network involving VA information must be reviewed and approved by VA prior to implementation.
- b. Adequate security controls for collecting, processing, transmitting, and storing of Personally Identifiable Information (PII), as determined by the VA Privacy Service, must be in place, tested, and approved by VA prior to hosting, operation, maintenance, or use of the information system, or systems by or on behalf of VA. These security controls are to be assessed and stated within the PIA and if these

controls are determined not to be in place, or inadequate, a Plan of Action and Milestones (POA&M) must be submitted and approved prior to the collection of PII.

- c. Outsourcing (contractor facility, contractor equipment or contractor staff) of systems or network operations, telecommunications services, or other managed services requires certification and accreditation (authorization) (C&A) of the contractor's systems in accordance with VA Handbook 6500.3, Certification and Accreditation and/or the VA OCS Certification Program Office. Government- owned (government facility or government equipment) contractor-operated systems, third party or business partner networks require memorandums of understanding and interconnection agreements (MOU-ISA) which detail what data types are shared, who has access, and the appropriate level of security controls for all systems connected to VA networks.
- d. The contractor/subcontractor's system must adhere to all FISMA, FIPS, and NIST standards related to the annual FISMA security controls assessment and review and update the PIA. Any deficiencies noted during this assessment must be provided to the VA contracting officer and the ISO for entry into VA's POA&M management process. The contractor/subcontractor must use VA's POA&M process to document planned remedial actions to address any deficiencies in information security policies, procedures, and practices, and the completion of those activities. Security deficiencies must be corrected within the timeframes approved by the government. Contractor/subcontractor procedures are subject to periodic, unannounced assessments by VA officials, including the VA Office of Inspector General. The physical security aspects associated with contractor/subcontractor activities must also be subject to such assessments. If major changes to the system occur that may affect the privacy or security of the data or the system, the C&A of the system may need to be reviewed, retested and re- authorized per VA Handbook 6500.3. This may require reviewing and updating all of the documentation (PIA, System Security Plan, Contingency Plan). The Certification Program Office can provide guidance on whether a new C&A would be necessary.
- e. The contractor/subcontractor must conduct an annual self assessment on all systems and outsourced services as required. Both hard copy and electronic copies of the assessment must be provided to the COR. The government reserves the right to conduct such an assessment using government personnel or another contractor/subcontractor. The contractor/subcontractor must take appropriate and timely action (this can be specified in the contract) to correct or mitigate any weaknesses discovered during such testing, generally at no additional cost.
- f. VA prohibits the installation and use of personally-owned or contractor/subcontractor-owned equipment or software on VA's network. If non-VA owned equipment must be used to fulfill the requirements of a contract, it must be stated in the service agreement, SOW or contract. All of the security controls required for government furnished equipment (GFE) must be utilized in approved other equipment (OE) and must be funded by the owner of the equipment. All remote systems must be equipped with, and use, a VA-approved antivirus (AV) software and a personal (host-based or enclave based) firewall that is configured with a VA-approved configuration. Software must be kept current, including all critical updates and patches. Owners of approved OE are responsible for providing and maintaining the anti-viral software and the firewall on the non-VA owned OE.
- g. All electronic storage media used on non-VA leased or non-VA owned IT equipment that is used to store, process, or access VA information must be handled in adherence with VA Handbook 6500.1, Electronic Media Sanitization upon: (i) completion or termination of the contract or (ii) disposal or return of the IT equipment by the contractor/subcontractor or any person acting on behalf of the

contractor/subcontractor, whichever is earlier. Media (hard drives, optical disks, CDs, back-up tapes, etc.) used by the contractors/ subcontractors that contain VA information must be returned to the VA for sanitization or destruction or the contractor/subcontractor must self-certify that the media has been disposed of per 6500.1 requirements. This must be completed within 30 days of termination of the contract.

- h. Bio-Medical devices and other equipment or systems containing media (hard drives, optical disks, etc.) with VA sensitive information must not be returned to the vendor at the end of lease, for trade-in, or other purposes. The options are:
 - (1) Vendor must accept the system without the drive;
- (2) VA's initial medical device purchase includes a spare drive which must be installed in place of the original drive at time of turn-in; or
- (3) VA must reimburse the company for media at a reasonable open market replacement cost at time of purchase.
- (4) Due to the highly specialized and sometimes proprietary hardware and software associated with medical equipment/systems, if it is not possible for the VA to retain the hard drive, then;
- (a) The equipment vendor must have an existing BAA if the device being traded in has sensitive information stored on it and hard drive(s) from the system are being returned physically intact; and
- (b) Any fixed hard drive on the device must be non-destructively sanitized to the greatest extent possible without negatively impacting system operation. Selective clearing down to patient data folder level is recommended using VA approved and validated overwriting technologies/methods/tools. Applicable media sanitization specifications need to be pre-approved and described in the purchase order or contract.
- (c) A statement needs to be signed by the Director (System Owner) that states that the drive could not be removed and that (a) and (b) controls above are in place and completed. The ISO needs to maintain the documentation.

6. SECURITY INCIDENT INVESTIGATION

- a. The term "security incident" means an event that has, or could have, resulted in unauthorized access to, loss or damage to VA assets, or sensitive information, or an action that breaches VA security procedures. The contractor/subcontractor shall immediately notify the COR and simultaneously, the designated ISO and Privacy Officer for the contract of any known or suspected security/privacy incidents, or any unauthorized disclosure of sensitive information, including that contained in system(s) to which the contractor/subcontractor has access.
- b. To the extent known by the contractor/subcontractor, the contractor/ subcontractor's notice to VA shall identify the information involved, the circumstances surrounding the incident (including to whom, how, when, and where the VA information or assets were placed at risk or compromised), and any other information that the contractor/subcontractor considers relevant.
- c. With respect to unsecured protected health information, the business associate is deemed to have discovered a data breach when the business associate knew or should have known of a breach of such

information. Upon discovery, the business associate must notify the covered entity of the breach. Notifications need to be made in accordance with the executed business associate agreement.

d. In instances of theft or break-in or other criminal activity, the contractor/subcontractor must concurrently report the incident to the appropriate law enforcement entity (or entities) of jurisdiction, including the VA OIG and Security and Law Enforcement. The contractor, its employees, and its subcontractors and their employees shall cooperate with VA and any law enforcement authority responsible for the investigation and prosecution of any possible criminal law violation(s) associated with any incident. The contractor/subcontractor shall cooperate with VA in any civil litigation to recover VA information, obtain monetary or other compensation from a third party for damages arising from any incident, or obtain injunctive relief against any third party arising from, or related to, the incident.

7. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES FOR DATA BREACH

- a. Consistent with the requirements of 38 U.S.C. 5725, a contract may require access to sensitive personal information. If so, the contractor is liable to VA for liquidated damages in the event of a data breach or privacy incident involving any SPI the contractor/subcontractor processes or maintains under this contract.
- b. The contractor/subcontractor shall provide notice to VA of a "security incident" as set forth in the Security Incident Investigation section above. Upon such notification, VA must secure from a non-Department entity or the VA Office of Inspector General an independent risk analysis of the data breach to determine the level of risk associated with the data breach for the potential misuse of any sensitive personal information involved in the data breach. The term 'data breach' means the loss, theft, or other unauthorized access, or any access other than that incidental to the scope of employment, to data containing sensitive personal information, in electronic or printed form, that results in the potential compromise of the confidentiality or integrity of the data. Contractor shall fully cooperate with the entity performing the risk analysis. Failure to cooperate may be deemed a material breach and grounds for contract termination.
- c. Each risk analysis shall address all relevant information concerning the data breach, including the following:
 - (1) Nature of the event (loss, theft, unauthorized access);
 - (2) Description of the event, including:
 - (a) date of occurrence;
- (b) data elements involved, including any PII, such as full name, social security number, date of birth, home address, account number, disability code;
 - (3) Number of individuals affected or potentially affected;
 - (4) Names of individuals or groups affected or potentially affected;
- (5) Ease of logical data access to the lost, stolen or improperly accessed data in light of the degree of protection for the data, e.g., unencrypted, plain text;
 - (6) Amount of time the data has been out of VA control;

- (7) The likelihood that the sensitive personal information will or has been compromised (made accessible to and usable by unauthorized persons);
 - (8) Known misuses of data containing sensitive personal information, if any;
 - (9) Assessment of the potential harm to the affected individuals;
- (10) Data breach analysis as outlined in 6500.2 Handbook, Management of Security and Privacy Incidents, as appropriate; and
- (11) Whether credit protection services may assist record subjects in avoiding or mitigating the results of identity theft based on the sensitive personal information that may have been compromised.
- d. Based on the determinations of the independent risk analysis, the contractor shall be responsible for paying to the VA liquidated damages in the amount of per affected individual to cover the cost of providing credit protection services to affected individuals consisting of the following:
 - (1) Notification;
- (2) One year of credit monitoring services consisting of automatic daily monitoring of at least 3 relevant credit bureau reports;
 - (3) Data breach analysis;
- (4) Fraud resolution services, including writing dispute letters, initiating fraud alerts and credit freezes, to assist affected individuals to bring matters to resolution;
 - (5) One year of identity theft insurance with \$20,000.00 coverage at \$0 deductible; and
- (6) Necessary legal expenses the subjects may incur to repair falsified or damaged credit records, histories, or financial affairs.

8. SECURITY CONTROLS COMPLIANCE TESTING

On a periodic basis, VA, including the Office of Inspector General, reserves the right to evaluate any or all of the security controls and privacy practices implemented by the contractor under the clauses contained within the contract. With 10 working-day's notice, at the request of the government, the contractor must fully cooperate and assist in a government-sponsored security controls assessment at each location wherein VA information is processed or stored, or information systems are developed, operated, maintained, or used on behalf of VA, including those initiated by the Office of Inspector General. The government may conduct a security control assessment on shorter notice (to include unannounced assessments) as determined by VA in the event of a security incident or at any other time.

9. TRAINING

- a. All contractor employees and subcontractor employees requiring access to VA information and VA information systems shall complete the following before being granted access to VA information and its systems:
- (1) Sign and acknowledge (either manually or electronically) understanding of and responsibilities for compliance with the Contractor Rules of Behavior, Appendix E relating to access to VA information and information systems;

- (2) Successfully complete the VA Cyber Security Awareness and Rules of Behavior training and annually complete required security training;
- (3) Successfully complete the appropriate VA privacy training and annually complete required privacy training; and
- (4) Successfully complete any additional cyber security or privacy training, as required for VA personnel with equivalent information system access [to be defined by the VA program official and provided to the contracting officer for inclusion in the solicitation document e.g., any role-based information security training required in accordance with NIST Special Publication 800-16, Information Technology Security Training Requirements.]
- b. The contractor shall provide to the contracting officer and/or the COR a copy of the training certificates and certification of signing the Contractor Rules of Behavior for each applicable employee within 1 week of the initiation of the contract and annually thereafter, as required.
- c. Failure to complete the mandatory annual training and sign the Rules of Behavior annually, within the timeframe required, is grounds for suspension or termination of all physical or electronic access privileges and removal from work on the contract until such time as the training and documents are complete.

(End of Clause)

<u>FAR</u>	<u>Title</u>	<u>Date</u>
Number		
852.232-70	PAYMENTS UNDER FIXED-PRICE CONSTRUCTION	NOV 2018
	CONTRACTS (WITHOUT NAS-CPM) (NOV 2018)	
852.270-1	REPRESENTATIVES OF CONTRACTING OFFICERS	JAN 2008
 // 1.1 /	1.1/ 61 /1 :1 /0.4 1.10 0.55/0/0010.11.05.50 4.15	

 $https://www.wdol.gov/wdol/scafiles/davisbacon/PA4.dvb?v=3[5/3/2019\ 11:05:58\ AM]\\$ General Decision Number: PA190004 05/03/2019 PA4

Superseded General Decision Number: PA20180006

State: Pennsylvania

Construction Types: Heavy and Highway

Counties: Bucks, Chester, Delaware, Montgomery and

Philadelphia Counties in Pennsylvania. HEAVY AND HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS Note: Under Executive Order (EO) 13658, an hourly minimum wage of \$10.60 for calendar year 2019 applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2015. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must pay all workers in any classification listed on this wage determination at least \$10.60 per hour (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on the contract in calendar year 2019. If this contract is covered by the EO and a classification considered necessary for performance of work on the contract does not appear on this wage determination, the contractor must pay workers in that classification at least the wage rate determined through the conformance process set forth in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(ii) (or the EO minimum wage rate, if it is higher than the conformed wage rate). The EO minimum wage rate will be adjusted annually. Please note that this EO applies to the above-mentioned types of contracts entered into by the federal government that are subject to the Davis-Bacon Act

itself, but it does not apply to contracts subject only to the Davis-Bacon Related Acts, including those set forth at 29 CFR 5.1(a)(2)-(60). Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts. Modification Number Publication Date 0 01/04/2019 1 01/18/2019 2 03/08/2019 3 05/03/2019 BOIL0013-003 03/01/2018 Rates Fringes BOILERMAKER.....\$ 45.89 33.39 * CARP0219-005 05/01/2019 Rates Fringes MILLWRIGHT....\$ 46.60 31.79 * CARP0255-006 05/01/2019 Rates Fringes CARPENTER.....\$ 48.16 27.69 FOOTNOTE: A. PAID HOLIDAY: LABOR DAY

CARP0441-004 05/01/2018

Rates Fringes

PILEDRIVERMAN.....\$ 43.45 34.47

ELEC0098-001 04/29/2018

BUCKS COUNTY: Starting at the Delaware River and following the west limits of the Borough of Bristol, along the continuation of U.S. Highway 13 and under the Pennsylvania Railroad Bridge to Route 09113, north 09113 to Route 152, north along Route https://www.wdol.gov/wdol/scafiles/davisbacon/PA4.dvb?v=3[5/3/2019 11:05:58 AM] 152 to the Humeville Road, east on Humeville Road to Route 333, north on Route 344 to the junction of Spurs 281 and 252, continue north on Spur 252 to Route 09028, west on 09028 to Route 152, north on 152 to TR 232, north on TR 532 to Tr 113, north on TR 113 to TR 232 at Anchor Inn, northeast on TR 232 and continue northeast along Rounte 659 to Route 09060, west on 09060 to Route 402, north on 402 to the Borough line at the southwest corner of the Borough of New Hope. The Bouough of New Hpoe is excluded. Starting at the Delaware at the Delaware River and proceeding southwest along the Plumstead-Solebury and the Plumstead-Buckingham Township lines to Route 09064, northwest on 09064 to U.S. Highway 611 south on 611 to the spur of Route 270, northwest along the spur to Route 397, Southwest on 397 to Route 350, southeast on 350 to Route 395, southwest on 395 to Route 09060, southeast on 09069 to Route 09041 southwest on 09041 to the Montgomery County line. DELAWARE COUNTY: That portion east of a line following State Highway 320 from Montgomery County to Maple, then along the Springfield Road to Saxer Ave, along Saxer Avenue to Powell Road, along Powell Road to State Highway 420 and continuing in a straight line to the Delaware River. MONTGOMERY COUNTY: That portion southeast of a line following Lower State Road from Bucks County southwest to the Bethlehem Pike (U.S Highway 309), south on the Bethlehem Pike to the Penllyn Pike, southwest on the Penllyn and Blue Bell Pikes to the Wissahickon Creek, southeast on the Wissahickon Creek to the

Butler Pike to North Lane near Conshohocken Borough, southwest on North Lane to Schuylkill River and continuing southeast in a line to the Spring Mill Road and southwest on the Spring Mill Road to Delaware County. PHILADELPHIA COUNTY

Rates Fringes

ELECTRICIAN.....\$ 58.33 59%+1.75

ELEC0102-003 05/29/2017

BUCKS COUNTY (Plumstead, Bedminister, Tinicum, Nockamixon, Bridgeton and Durham Townships in their entirey, and that portion of Haycock and Springfield Townships east of a line following State Highway 412, from Northampton County south to Route 09071 to State Highway 212, along Highway 212 to Route 09068, and along 09068 to State Highway 313. Also included is that portion of Dublin Borough east of State Highway 313 Rates Fringes

ELECTRICIAN.....\$ 55.93 56.50%

ELEC0126-002 05/28/2018

CHESTER, DELAWARE, MONTGOMERY, PHILADELPHIA, AND REMAINDER OF BUCKS COUNTY

Rates Fringes

Line Construction:

Cable Splicer.....\$ 53.64 29.25%+11.25 Groundman.....\$ 32.18 29.25%+11.25 Lineman.....\$ 53.64 29.25%+11.25 Truck Driver.....\$ 34.87 29.25%+11.25 Winch Truck Operator....\$ 37.55 29.25%+11.25

ELEC0269-001 10/01/2017

BUCKS COUNTY (Area East of a line starting at the Delaware River and following the west limits of the Borough of Bristol, along the continuation of U.S. Highway 13 and under the Pennsylvania Railroad Bridge to Route 09113, north along 09113 to route 152, north along route 152 to the Hulmeville Rd., east on the Hulmeville to Route 344, north on route 344 to the junction of Spurs 281 and 252 continue north on spur 252 and route 09028, west on 09028 to Route 152, north on 152 to TR 532, north on TR 532 to TR 113, north on TR 113 to TR 232 as Anchor Inn, northeast on TR 232 and continue northeast along 659 to Route 09060, West on 09060 to Route 402, north on 402 to the Borough Line at the southwest corner of the Borough of New Hope; including the Boroughs of New Hope and Bristol) https://www.wdol.gov/wdol/scafiles/davisbacon/PA4.dvb?v=3[5/3/201911:05:58 AM] Rates Fringes

ELECTRICIAN.....\$ 49.79 61.48%

ELEC0269-002 01/01/2019

BUCKS COUNTY - That portion east of a line starting at the Delaware River and following the west limits of the Borough of Bristol, along the continuation of U.S. Highway 13 and under the Pennsylvania Railroad Bridge to Route 09113, north along 09113 to route 152, north along route 152 to the Hulmeville Rd., east on the Hulmeville to Route 344, north on route 344 to the junction of Spurs 281 and 252 continue north on spur 252 and route 09028, west on 09028 to Route 152, north on 152 to TR 532, north on TR 532 to TR 113, north on TR 113 to TR 232 as Anchor Inn, northeast on TR 232 and continue northeast along 659 to Route 09060, West on 09060 to Route 402, north on 402 to the Borough Line at the southwest corner of the Borough of New

Hope. The Boroughs of New Hope and Bristol are included.

Rates Fringes

Line Construction:

Cable Splicer.....\$ 52.71 61.93% Groundman, Truck Driver....\$ 40.16 61.93%

Linemen and Heavy

Equipment Operator.....\$ 50.20 61.93%

ELEC0313-003 06/01/2011

DELAWARE COUNTY: (That portion south of U.S. Highway No. 1 and west of U.S. Highway No. 202) Chester County (That portion South and east of U.S. Highway 1)

Rates Fringes

ELECTRICIAN.....\$ 35.00 23.70

ELEC0375-001 06/01/2018

BUCKS COUNTY (East Rock Hill, West Rock Hill, Milford and Richland Towships in their entirety and that portion of Haycock and Springfield Townships west of a line following State Highway 212 from Northampton County South to Route 09071 along 09071 to state Highway 212, along Highway 212 to Route 09068 and along 09068 to State Highway 313) MONTGOMERY COUNTY (Upper Hanover Twp.in its entirety)

Rates Fringes

ELECTRICIAN.....\$ 40.78 18.56

ELEC0380-001 09/29/2014

BUCKS COUNTY (Hilltown and New Britain Townships in their entirety; that portion of Telford Borough Northeast of County Line Road (Main Street) and bounded by West Rock Hill and Hilltown Township that portion of Dublin Borough West of State Highway 313, and that portion of Doylestown and Warrington Townships and Doylestown Borough Northwest of a line following U.S. Highway 611 South from Route 09064 to the spur of Route 270, and proceeding Northwest along the spur to Route 397, Southwest on 397 to Route 350, Southeast on 350 to Route 395, Southwest on 395 to Route 09069, Southeast on 09069 to Route 09041, Southwest on 09041 to the Montgomery County Line) DELAWARE COUNTY (The portion of Radnor Township North of U.S Highway 30 and West of State Highway 320) MONTGOMERY COUNTY (The portion Northwest of a line following Lower State Road from Bucks County Southwest to Bethlehem Pike (U.S. Highway 309), South on Bethlehem Pike to Penllyn Pike, Southwest on the Penllyn and Blue Bell Pikes to Wissahickon Creek to the Butler Pike, Southwest Wissahickon Creek to Butler Pike, Southwest on Butler Pike, to North Lane near Conshohocken Borough, Southeast on North Lane to the Schuylkill River and continuing Southeast in a line to Spring Mill Road, Southwest on Spring Mill Road to Delaware County; but excluding Upper https://www.wdol.gov/wdol/scafiles/davisbacon/PA4.dvb?v=3[5/3/2019 11:05:58 AM] Hanover, Douglas, Upper Pottsgrove, West Pottsgrove Townships and also excluding that portion of the Borough of Pottstown North and West of a line drawn Northeast on Kein Street from the Schuylkill River to Reading Railroad Northwest on the railroad to Madison Street, to High Street, East on High Street to Green Street, North on Green Street and Northeast on Mintzer Street to Lower Pottsgrove Township Line, along this township line and the borough line Northwest to Adams Street and Beehive Road, Northeast on Beehive Road to the Township Line at Mervine Street)

```
CHESTER COUNTY (East Coventry. East Vincent, West Vincent,
East Pikeland, West Pikeland, Uwchlan, Upper Uwchlan, East
Brandywine, Schuylkill and Charleston Townships in their
entirety, and that portion of Clan, East Clan, East Whiteland &
West Whiteland, Tredyffrin, Willistown, Easttown Townships and
Borough of Downingtown north of U. S. Highway 30 )
Rates Fringes
ELECTRICIAN....$ 41.05 29.99
ELEC0654-001 06/04/2018
DELAWARE COUNTY (The portion south of U.S. Highway 30 and north
of that part U.S. Highway 1 between U.S. Highway 202 and the
Chester County Line, and east of that part of U.S. Highway 202
between U.S. Highway 1 and the Delaware Line, and west of a
line extending from Montgomery County along State Route 320 to
Maple, then along the Springfield Road to Saxer Avenue, along
Saxer Avenue to Powell Road; along Powell Road to State Highway
420; along 420 and continuing in a straight line to the
Delaware River in the State of Pennsylvania) CHESTER COUNTY
(That portion south of U. S. Highway 30 and north of that part
of U.S. Highway 1)
Rates Fringes
ELECTRICIAN.....$ 44.07 19%+20.74
ELEC0743-001 09/01/2018
CHESTER (Coatesville, Honey Brook, South Coventy, Valley,
Wallace, Warwich, West Brandywine, West Clan, and West Nantmeal
Twps); AND MONTGOMERY (Douglas, Pottstown, Upper Pottsgrove,
and West Pottsgrove, Twps) COUNTIES
Rates Fringes
ELECTRICIAN.....$ 36.02 22.18
New Year's Day, Good Friday, Memorial Day, Fourth of July,
Labor Day, Veterans' Day, Thanksgiving Day, and Christmas
Day.
______
ELEC0743-007 09/01/2018
CHESTER COUNTY (The portion of Sadsbury and West Sadsbury
Township north of U.S. Highway 30)
Rates Fringes
ELECTRICIAN.....$ 36.02 22.18
* ENGI0542-005 05/01/2018
Rates Fringes
Power equipment operators:
(HEAVY, HIGHWAY, AND WATER
LINE CONSTRUCTION (Off Plant
Site))
GROUP 1.....$ 46.41 27.60
GROUP 1a.....$ 49.41 28.49
GROUP 2.....$ 46.16 27.53
GROUP 2a.....$ 49.16 28.42
https://www.wdol.gov/wdol/scafiles/davisbacon/PA4.dvb?v=3[5/3/2019 11:05:58 AM]
GROUP 3.....$ 42.07 26.33
GROUP 4.....$ 41.78 26.23
GROUP 5.....$ 40.05 25.73
GROUP 6.....$ 39.07 25.43
POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATORS CLASSIFICATIONS
GROUP 1: Handling steel and stone in connection with
erection, cranes doing hook work, any machine handling
machinery, helicopters, concrete pumps building machines
```

similar to the above, including remote control equipment. GROUP 1a: Machines handling steel, or the functional equivalent, and stone in connection with erection 15 ton and over factory rating; Cranes doing hook work 15 ton and over factory rating; Any machines handling machinery; HIgh Rail/Burro Crane 15 ton and over factory rating; Rail Loader (Winch Boom Type) 15 ton and over factory rating; Concrete Pumps (Building) 120 feet of Boom length or less (200 yard pour or less); Machines similar to above, including remote control equipment; Equipment in this Wage Group that does not require an oiler. GROUP 2: All types of cranes, All types of backhoes, Cableways, Draglines, Keystones, all types of shovels, Derricks, Pavers 21E and over, Trenching machines, Trench shovel, Graddalls, Front-End loaders, Boat Captain, Pippin type backhoes, Tandems scrapers, Towers type crane operation erecting, Dismantling, Jumping or Jacking, Drills (self-containes), (drillmaster type) forklift (20 ft. and over), Moter patrols (fine grade), Batch plant with mixer, Carryalls, Scraper, Trounapulls, Roller (Hith Grade Finishing), Spreaders (asphalt), Bulldozers and Tractors, Mechanic welder, Conveyor loaders (euclid-type wheel), Concrete pump, Milling Machines, Hoist with two towers, Building hoist double drum (unless used as a single drum), Mucking machines in tunnel, All auto grade and concrete finishing machines, Bundle pullers/extractors (tublar), toxic/hazardous waste removal rate 20 per cent added to all classificiation, bobcat, side broom, directional boring machines, vermeet saw type machines (other than hand held) tractor mounted hydro axe, chipper with boom, all machine similar to the above includidng remote control equipment. 3: Asphalt plant engineers, Well drillers, Ditch witch (small trencher), Motor patrols, Fine grade machines, Ten-ton roller (grade fill stone base), Concrete breaking machines, Guilloline only, Stump grinder, Conveyors (except building conveyors), Fork lift trucks of all types, High pressure boliers, Machine similar to the above, including remote control equipment. GROUP 2a: Crawler backhoes and Crawler gradalls over one cublic yard factory rating; Hydraulic backhoes over one cubic yard factory rating; All types of cranes 15 ton and over factory rating; Single person operation truck cranes 15 ton and over factory rating; Cherry picker type machinery and equipment 15 ton and over factory rating; Concrete Pumps (Heavy/Highway); Machines similar to above, including remote control equipment; Equipment in this Wage Group that does not require an oiler. GROUP 3: Asphalt plant engineers, Well drillers, Ditch witch (small trencher), Motor patrols, Fine grade machines, Ten-ton roller (grade fill stone base), Concrete breaking machines, Guilloline only, Stump grinder, Conveyors (except building conveyors), Fork lift trucks of all types, High pressure boliers, Machine similar to the above, including remote control equipment. GROUP 4: Seaman, Pulverzer form line grader, Farm tractors, road finishing, Concrete spreader, Power broom (self-contained), Seed spreader, Grease truck. GROUP 5: Compressors pumps, Well point pumps, Welding machines Tireman, Power equipment, Maintenance engineer (power boats), and macnines similar to the above.

```
GROUP 6: Fireman, Oilers and deck hands (personnel Boats),
grease truck.
FOOTNOTE: A. PAID HOLIDAYS: New Year's Day; Memorial Day;
https://www.wdol.gov/wdol/scafiles/davisbacon/PA4.dvb?v=3[5/3/2019 11:05:58 AM]
Independence Day; Labor Day; Thanksgiving Day and Christmas
**TOXIC/HAZARDOUS WASTE REMOVAL***
Add 20 per cent to basic hourly rate for all classifications
IRON0068-003 07/01/2014
BUCKS COUNTY (Remainder)
Rates Fringes
IRONWORKER, REINFORCING......$ 42.65 30.28
______
IRON0068-005 07/01/2014
BUCKS COUNTY (Remainder)
Rates Fringes
IRONWORKER (STRUCTURAL &
ORNAMENTAL).....$ 44.64 30.28
______
IRON0401-001 07/01/2018
BUCKS (Includes the towns of BEnsalem, Breadysville, Bristol
Churchville, Cornwells Heights, Davisville, Eddington,
Feasterville, Hartsville, Johnsville, Line Lexington,
Neshaminy, Southampton, Tradesville, Trevose, Unionville,
Warminster, and Warrington): DELAWARE (North of a line running
along State Rt 352 to right on State Rt 291 to State Line);
CHESTER (Includes the towns of Aldham, Anselma, Bacton, Berwyn,
Cedar Hollow, Charlestown, Chester Springs, Cromby, Devon,
Devault, Daylesford, Diamond Rock, Dutton Mill, Frazer,
Goshenville, Howellville, Kimberton, Ludwigs Corner, Paoli,
Matthews, Perkiomen Junction, Phoenixville, Rapps Corner, Rocky
Hill, Strattford, Sugartown, Tanguy, Valley Forge, Valley
Store, White Horse, Williams Corner, and Wilsons Corner);
MONTGOMERY (Remainder); and PHILADELPHIA COUNTIES
Rates Fringes
IRONWORKER, STRUCTURAL AND
ORNAMENTAL....$ 48.80 33.75
IRON0405-001 07/01/2018
BUCKS (Includes the towns of Bensalem, Breadysville, Bristol,
Churchville, Cornwell Heights, Davisville, Eddington,
Festerville, Hartsville, Johnsville, Line Lexington, Neshaminy,
Southhampton, Transville, Trevose, Unionville, Warminister, and
Warrington), DELAWARE (North of a line running along State
Route 352 to right on State Route 291 to State Line); CHESTER
(Includes the towns of Aldham, Anselma, Bacton, Berwyn, Cedar
Hollow, Charlestown Chester Springs, Cromby, Devon, Devault,
Daylesford, Diamaond Rock, Dutton Mill, Frazer, Goshenville,
Howellville, Kimberton, Ludwigs Corner, Paoli, Mathews,
Perkiomen Junction, Phoenixville, Rapps Corner, Rocky Hill,
Strafford, Sugartown, Tanguy, Valley Forge, Valley Store, White
Horse, Williams Corner, and Wilsons Corner); MONTGOMERY
(Remainder); AND PHILDELPHIA COUNTIES
Rates Fringes
IRONWORKER, REINFORCING......$ 42.88 30.00
Reinforcing Steel Mesh, Rebar Work
The following holidays shall be observed and when work is
performed thereon it shall be paid for at twice the base
rate: New Year's Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor
```

Day, Thanksgiving Day, and Christmas Day. Employees shall be off Christmas Eve Day and receive four hours pay. Employees who have to work on Christmas Eve Day shall work four hours and be paid for eight hours pay for the holiday. Any time worked beyond fours hours shall be paid at the double time rate plus the four hours holiday pay. To receive holiday pay, the employee must work the day before https://www.wdol.gov/wdol/scafiles/davisbacon/PA4.dvb?v=3[5/3/2019 11:05:58 AM] Christmas Eve and the first working day after Christmas Day.

IRON0405-003 07/01/2018

BUCKS COUNTY (Includes the towns of Bensalem, Breadysville, Bristol, Churchville, Cornwells Heights, Davisville, Eddington, Feasterville, Hartsville, Johnsville, Line Lexington, Neshaminy, Southhampton, Tradesville, Trevose, Unionville, Warminster, and Warrington), DELAWARE (North of a line running along State Route 352 to right on Stae Route 291 to State Line); CHESTER (Includes the towns of Alsham, Anselma, Bacton, Berwyn, Cedar Hollow, Charlestown, Chester Springs, Cromby, Devon, Devault, Daylesford, Diamond Rock, Dutton Mill, Frazer, Goshenville, Howellville, Kimberton, Ludwig Corner, Paoli, Mattews, Perkiomen Junction, Phoenixville, Rapps Corner, Rocky Hill, Strafford, Sugartown, Tanguy, Valley Forge, Valley Store, White Horse, Williams Corner); MONTGOMERY (Remainder); and PHILADELPHIA COUNTIES

Rates Fringes

IRONWORKER (Rigger and

Machinery Mover)......\$ 41.05 28.00

The following holidays shall be observed and when work is performed thereon it shall be paid for at twice the base rate: New Year's Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, and Christmas Day. Employees shall be off Christmas Eve Day and receive four hours pay. Employees who have to work on Christmas Eve Day shall work four hours and be paid for eight hours pay for the holiday. Any time worked beyond fours hours shall be paid at the double time rate plus the four hours holiday pay. To receive holiday pay, the employee must work the day before Christmas Eve and the first working day after Christmas Day.

IRON0420-007 07/01/2014

MONTGOMERY COUNTY (Anise, Berguy, Congo, Douglas, East Greenfield, East Limerick, East Slaford, East Zieglerville, Engleville, Fagleysville, Ford, Gilbertsville, Green Lane, Hanover, New Perksionenville, Niato, Palm, Obelish, Pennsburg, Perkiomen, Pottstown, Royerfored, Roytown, Sammamansville, Tylerport, Upper Hanover, Upper Pottsgrove, Upper Wodall, West Limerick, West Salford, and West Zieglerville Townships) Rates Fringes

Ironworkers:

Projects \$200,000,000 and

greater, all work.....\$ 31.70 25.00

Projects less than

\$200,000,000.....\$ 30.70 25.00

IRON0451-004 07/01/2018

CHESTER (Remainder of County), AND DELAWARE (Remainder of County) COUNTIES

Rates Fringes

Ironworkers: (Structural,

```
Ornamental, and Reinforcing)....$ 35.10 30.35
The following holidays shall be observed, and when work is
performed thereon it shall be paid for at twice the base
wage rate: New Year's Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day,
Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day and Christmas Day.
______
LABO0057-001 05/01/2018
Rates Fringes
LABORER
GROUP 1.....$ 30.85 25.77
https://www.wdol.gov/wdol/scafiles/davisbacon/PA4.dvb?v=3[5/3/2019 11:05:58 AM]
GROUP 2.....$ 31.05 25.77
GROUP 3.....$ 31.05 25.77
GROUP 4.....$ 25.65 25.77
GROUP 5.....$ 31.70 25.77
GROUP 6.....$ 31.75 25.77
GROUP 7.....$ 31.60 25.77
GROUP 8.....$ 31.35 25.77
GROUP 9.....$ 31.20 25.77
GROUP 10.....$ 31.35 25.77
GROUP 11.....$ 31.25 25.77
GROUP 12.....$ 34.98 25.77
GROUP 13.....$ 31.10 25.77
LABORERS CLASSIFICATIONS
GROUP 1: Yardwork Laborers; Scale Mixermen; Burnermen,
Feeders; Dustmen
GROUP 2: General Laborer; Asphalt Shovelers; Sheeting,
Shoring & Lagging Laborers; Stone, Granite & Artificial
Stone Setting Laborer; Hod Carriers; Scaffold Builders;
Relief Joints & Approach Slabs; Assembling & Placing
Gabions; Pneumatic Tool Laborers; Concrete Forms &
Stripping Laborers; Concrete & Lumber Material Laborers;
Steel & Steel Mesh (Carrying & Handling); Form Pinners;
Mortar Mixers; Pouring & Placing Concrete; Grade Men
GROUP 3: Vibrator Laborer; Finish Surface Asphalt Rackers;
Jackhammer Operators; Paving Breaker Operator; Pipelayer &
Caulker (all joints up to within 5 feet of the Building
Foundation Line); Conduit & Duct Layers
GROUP 4: Flagperson
GROUP 5: Miners
GROUP 6: Burners
GROUP 7: Miner Bore Driver; Blasters; Drillers; Pneumatic
Shield Operator
GROUP 8: Form Setters
GROUP 9: Trackmen; Brackmen; Groutmen; Bottom Shaft Men; All
Other Laborers in Free Air Tunnels; Underpinning (When an
underpinning excavation is dug eight feet or more below the
natural grade or where an excavation for a pier hole of
five feet square or less and eight feet or more deep is
dug, the rate shall apply only after a depth of eight feet
is reached, to the men working in the bottom)
GROUP 10: Circular Caissons (Where an excavation for circular
caissons are dug eight feet or more below the natural grade
level adjacent to the starting point of the caisson hole,
at ground level, for the men working in the bottom);
Welders, Burners & Air Tuggers
GROUP 11: Powderman; Multiple Wagon Drill Operator
GROUP 12: Toxic/Hazardous Waste Handler
GROUP 13: Wagon Drill/Hydraulic Track Drill Operator
```

36C78619R0044

```
LABO0413-005 05/01/2018
Rates Fringes
Landscaping
Farm Tractor Driver,
Hydroseeder Nozzleman,
Mulcher Nozzleman.....$ 23.24 22.92+A
FOOTNOTE:
A. PAID HOLIDAYS: Independence Day, Labor Day, and
Thanksgiving Day
PAIN0021-003 02/01/2019
https://www.wdol.gov/wdol/scafiles/davisbacon/PA4.dvb?v=3[5/3/2019 11:05:58 AM]
Rates Fringes
Painters:
Bridge.....$ 55.52 27.84
All Other Work.....$ 44.56 27.80
______
PLAS0592-008 05/01/2018
Rates Fringes
CEMENT MASON/CONCRETE FINISHER...$ 35.65 32.01
______
PLUM0420-001 05/01/2018
Rates Fringes
Steamfitter
Bucks, Chester, Delaware,
Montgomery and
Philadelphia Counties.....$ 56.37 34.09
_____
* PLUM0690-008 05/01/2019
Rates Fringes
PLUMBER....$ 55.45 34.24
TEAM0107-002 05/01/2018
Rates Fringes
Truck drivers:
GROUP 1.....$ 30.315 18.56+a+b
GROUP 2.....$ 30.415 18.56+a+b
GROUP 3.....$ 30.665 18.56+a+b
TRUCK DRIVERS CLASSIFICATIONS
GROUP 1 - Stake body truck (single axle, dumpster)
GROUP 2 - Dump trucks, tandem and batch trucks,
semi-trailers, agitator mixer trucks, and dumpcrete type
vehicles, asphalt distributors, farm tractor when used for
transportation, stake body truck (tandem)
GROUP 3 - Euclid type, off-highway equipment or belly dump
trucks and double hitched equipment, staddle (ross)
carrier, low-bed trailers
FOOTNOTE:
A. PAID HOLIDAYS: Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day,
Thanksgiving Day and five personal holidays provided
employee works at least one day in the three work days
before and at least one day in the three work days after
the said holiday. Emloyee earns a personal holiday every
two months, provided employee has worked twenty-six day in
each consecutive two month period, up to a maximum of five
per calendar year. After 130 work days the employee is
entitled to all five personal holidays.
B. PAID VACATION: Employee will earn one vacation day for
every two months, provided employee has worked twenty-six
day in each consecutive two month period, up to a maximum
```

of five vacation days per calendar year. After 130 workdays the employee is entitled to all five days of vacation. Employees with 5 years of seniority, earn an additional week of vacation, accrued in the same way.

WELDERS - Receive rate prescribed for craft performing operation to which welding is incidental.

Note: Executive Order (EO) 13706, Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2017. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must provide https://www.wdol.gov/wdol/scafiles/davisbacon/PA4.dvb?v=3[5/3/2019 11:05:58 AM] employees with 1 hour of paid sick leave for every 30 hours they work, up to 56 hours of paid sick leave each year. Employees must be permitted to use paid sick leave for their own illness, injury or other health-related needs, including preventive care; to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is ill, injured, or has other health-related needs, including preventive care; or for reasons resulting from, or to assist a family member (or person who is like family to the employee) who is a victim of, domestic violence, sexual assault, or stalking. Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts. Unlisted classifications needed for work not included within the scope of the classifications listed may be added after award only as provided in the labor standards contract clauses (29CFR 5.5 (a) (1) (ii)).

The body of each wage determination lists the classification and wage rates that have been found to be prevailing for the cited type(s) of construction in the area covered by the wage determination. The classifications are listed in alphabetical order of "identifiers" that indicate whether the particular rate is a union rate (current union negotiated rate for local), a survey rate (weighted average rate) or a union average rate (weighted union average rate).

Union Rate Identifiers

A four letter classification abbreviation identifier enclosed in dotted lines beginning with characters other than "SU" or "UAVG" denotes that the union classification and rate were prevailing for that classification in the survey. Example: PLUM0198-005 07/01/2014. PLUM is an abbreviation identifier of the union which prevailed in the survey for this classification, which in this example would be Plumbers. 0198 indicates the local union number or district council number where applicable, i.e., Plumbers Local 0198. The next number, 005 in the example, is an internal number used in processing the wage determination. 07/01/2014 is the effective date of the most current negotiated rate, which in this example is July 1, 2014.

Union prevailing wage rates are updated to reflect all rate changes in the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) governing this classification and rate.

Survey Rate Identifiers

Classifications listed under the "SU" identifier indicate that no one rate prevailed for this classification in the survey and the published rate is derived by computing a weighted average rate based on all the rates reported in the survey for that classification. As this weighted average rate includes all rates reported in the survey, it may include both union and non-union rates. Example: SULA2012-007 5/13/2014. SU indicates the rates are survey rates based on a weighted average calculation of rates and are not majority rates. LA indicates the State of Louisiana. 2012 is the year of survey on which these classifications and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 5/13/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier. Survey wage rates are not updated and remain in effect until a new survey is conducted.

Union Average Rate Identifiers

Classification(s) listed under the UAVG identifier indicate that no single majority rate prevailed for those classifications; however, 100% of the data reported for the classifications was union data. EXAMPLE: UAVG-OH-0010 08/29/2014. UAVG indicates that the rate is a weighted union average rate. OH indicates the state. The next number, 0010 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 08/29/2014 indicates the survey completion date https://www.wdol.gov/wdol/scaffles/davisbacon/PA4.dvb?v=3[5/3/201911:05:58 AM] for the classifications and rates under that identifier. A UAVG rate will be updated once a year, usually in January of each year, to reflect a weighted average of the current negotiated/CBA rate of the union locals from which the rate is based.

WAGE DETERMINATION APPEALS PROCESS

- 1.) Has there been an initial decision in the matter? This can be:
- * an existing published wage determination
- * a survey underlying a wage determination
- * a Wage and Hour Division letter setting forth a position on a wage determination matter
- * a conformance (additional classification and rate) ruling On survey related matters, initial contact, including requests for summaries of surveys, should be with the Wage and Hour Regional Office for the area in which the survey was conducted because those Regional Offices have responsibility for the Davis-Bacon survey program. If the response from this initial contact is not satisfactory, then the process described in 2.) and 3.) should be followed.

With regard to any other matter not yet ripe for the formal process described here, initial contact should be with the Branch of Construction Wage Determinations. Write to:
Branch of Construction Wage Determinations

Wage and Hour Division

U.S. Department of Labor

200 Constitution Avenue, N.W.

Washington, DC 20210

2.) If the answer to the question in 1.) is yes, then an interested party (those affected by the action) can request review and reconsideration from the Wage and Hour Administrator (See 29 CFR Part 1.8 and 29 CFR Part 7). Write to:

Wage and Hour Administrator

U.S. Department of Labor

200 Constitution Avenue, N.W.

Washington, DC 20210

36C78619R0044

END OF GENERAL DECISION

The request should be accompanied by a full statement of the interested party's position and by any information (wage payment data, project description, area practice material, etc.) that the requestor considers relevant to the issue.

3.) If the decision of the Administrator is not favorable, an interested party may appeal directly to the Administrative Review Board (formerly the Wage Appeals Board). Write to:
Administrative Review Board

U.S. Department of Labor

200 Constitution Avenue, N.W.

Washington, DC 20210

4.) All decisions by the Administrative Review Board are final.

DESIGN BUILD SPECIFICATIONS

4.25 SCHEDULE OF PAYMENTS FOR DESIGN SERVICES

Final Payment: Upon completion of the final inspection and acceptance of the project by the Government, delivery to the Government of the final record drawings and specifications, design details, calculations, shop drawings and executed Release of Claims (attachment I), the Contractor shall be paid the unpaid balance due for all phases of design work under this contract. An amount equal to five (5) percent of the design services cost shown on the schedule of payments shall be retained until VA acceptance of the record drawings.

4.26 OWNERSHIP OF ORIGINAL DOCUMENTS

All designs, drawings, specifications, notes, and other work developed in the performance of this contract shall be and remain the sole property of the Government and may be used on any other work without additional compensation to the Contractor. With respect thereto, the Contractor agrees not to asset any rights and to establish any claim under the design patent or copyright laws. The Contractor, for a period of 3 years after completion of the project, agrees to furnish and provide access to all retained materials on the request of the Contracting Officer. Unless otherwise provided in this contract, the Contractor shall have the right to retain copies of all such materials beyond such period.

4.27 RETENTION OF REVIEW DOCUMENTS

The Contractor shall keep one copy of all review documents containing VA remarks until final completion of the construction contract and a release of claims is signed unless, before that time, the VA directs the Contractor to forward certain documents to the Government. The VA will notify the Contractor in writing after the release of claims is finalized after which time the Contractor may dispose of such documents that remain in its possession.

4.28 CONTRACT DRAWINGS AND SPECIFICATIONS GOVERNMENT FURNISHED PLANNING INFORMATION

- (a) Master Plan Requirements: The requirements of the master plan for the project as depicted by the preliminary drawings shall be followed in the development and preparation of the Contract Drawings and Specification. Deviations may be made in functional relationship and general size or configuration of the building and rooms as established by the preliminary plans only upon written approval of the Contracting Officer. The architectural preliminary drawings are dimensioned to establish the building size and gross area, including the exterior walls, or the medical facility.
- (b) Standards: The Contractor shall follow specifications included in the RFP (Request for Proposal) in preparing the Contract Drawings and Specifications for the project. However, should the Contractor determine that a deviation from such standards and specifications is necessary or beneficial to the Government, he shall submit a request in writing to the Contracting Officer for permission to make the deviation. The request shall include an explanation of the specific reasons for the desired change and benefits expected.

- (c) Verify Accuracy of Planning Information: The Contractor shall visit the project site of verify the information shown on the Government-Furnished preliminary drawings and other planning documents which are part of this contract. This information is the best available but the Government does not guarantee its accuracy or completeness.
- (d) Discrepancies in Planning Information: The Contractor shall promptly report to the Contracting Officer in writing any discrepancy between this contract and the planning information provided by the Government. The Contractor shall make no adjustments to his work due to the discrepancy before the Contracting Officer has reviewed the matter and forwarded this determination to the Contractor. The Contractor's failure to report any such discrepancy or to wait for the Contracting Officer's determination shall be at his risk and expense.

4.29 COORDINATION WITH NATIONAL CEMETERY ADMINISTRATION

Before starting any work on the Veterans Administration National Cemetery, the Contractor shall consult with the Resident Engineer and secure his permission to start the work. The Contractor shall perform the work within the parameters established by the Resident Engineer Contractor shall not interfere with the normal functioning of the cemetery.

4.30 RESPONSIBILITY OF THE DESIGN-BUILD CONTRACTOR

- (a) The Contractor shall be responsible for the professional quality, technical accuracy, and the coordination of all designs, drawings, specifications, and other services furnished by the Contractor under this contract. The Contractor shall, without additional compensation, correct or revise any errors or deficiencies in its designs, drawings, specifications, and other services.
- (b) Neither the Government's review, approval or acceptance of, nor payment for, the services required under this contract shall be construed to operate as a waiver of any rights under this contract or of any cause of action arising our of the performance of this contract, and the Contractor shall be and remain liable to the Government in accordance with applicable law for all damages to the Government caused by the Contractor's negligent performance of any of the services furnished under this contract.
- (c) The right and remedies of the Government provided for under this contract are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law.
- (d) If the Contractor is comprised of more than one legal entity, each such entity shall be jointly and severally liable hereunder.

ATTACHMENTS

Λ	TTA	CHN	MENT	٦1.	RELI	FASE	OF CI	AIMS

For and in consideration of the payments heretoforeason of performance of Contract No.	- ·	ent now due by, the
undersigned Architect-Engineer hereby releases ar and all claims arising under or by virtue of said co in stated amounts excepted claims, if any; otherwise	nd discharges the United States of Amer ntract, except as follows: (In this space	rica from any describe and list
no claims reserved, insert None.)		
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, This release has been day of	duly executed this	
	_	
Architect-Engineer		
BY:(Print or type name under signature)	_	

Title (Print or type)
(End of Clause)

End of Document

See attached document: 926CM3009 Washington Crossing SOW D-B.

See attached document: 926CM3009 Col Concept RFP-01.

See attached document: 926CM2002 WashCrossPh1B_Bk02.

See attached document: 926CM2002 WashCrossPh1B_Bk07.

See attached document: 926CM2002 WashCrossPh1B_Bk03.

See attached document: 926CM2002 WashCrossPh1B Bk04.

 $See \ attached \ document: 926CM2002 \ WashCrossPh1B_Bk05.$

See attached document: 926CM2002 WashCrossPh1B Bk06.

See attached document: 926CM2002 WashCrossPh1B_Bk08.

See attached document: 926CM2002 WashCrossPh1B_Bk09.

See attached document: 926CM2002 WashCrossPh1B_Bk10.

See attached document: 926CM2002 WashCrossPh1B Bk11.

See attached document: 926CM2002 WashCrossPh1B_Bk12.

See attached document: 926CM2002 Sec6A Book.

See attached document: NCA Standard Material Storage NCA-20.